

Thesis for the degree Doctor of Philosophy

חבור לשם קבלת התואר דוקטור לפילוסופיה

By Inbal Friedler

<sub>מאת</sub> ענבל פרידלר

שליטה באינטראקציות לא לינאריות ושזירה של פוטונים בעזרת שדות אלקטרומגנטים Controlling nonlinear optical interactions and photon-photon entanglement by electromagnetic fields

Published papers format

Advisor Prof. Gershon Kurizki

מנחה פרופ' גרשון קוריצקי

March 2007

ניסן תשס"ז

Submitted to the Scientific Council of the Weizmann Institute of Science Rehovot, Israel מוגש למועצה המדעית של מכון ויצמן למדע רחובות, ישראל

## Acknowledgements

I would like to express my gratitude to all the people who helped and supported in many different ways, to make my research educating, interesting and enjoyable.

First, I wish to express my deep gratitude to my advisor Gershon Kurizki, who introduced me to the wide world of quantum physics. I thank him for his patience, encouragement, support and devoted guidance.

I wish to thank Ilya Averbukh and Nir Davidson, my Ph.D committee members, for advising during my Ph.D and for supporting my next academic activities.

I wish to thank David Petrosyan, from whom I learned a lot about quantum optics, for his guidance.

I thank Oren Cohen for fruitful scientific discussions and collaboration.

Many thanks to past and present members of the group, Assaf Tal, Nir Bar-Gill, Michal Kolar, Noam Erez, Goren Gordon and above all Lior Fisch, for their help, company and friendship. I would like to thank Igor Mazets, for his permanent help and for sharing with me his deep understanding of physics.

I thank David Cahen first for encouraging me to join the Weizmann Institute and later for his numerous advices, patience and support. I thank his group next door, for always being there for me and for their enjoyable environment. A special thank to Izhar Ron and Adi Salomon for their patience and friendship.

I am greateful to Ophir Auslaender, for both his technical and moral support, and for being a true friend.

I thank Mor Mishkovsky for advices, endless care and support.

Special thanks to Ami Shalit and Yosefa Givoli for their help and support, especially in critical moments.

תודה ליוני צור על שתמך, האמין ואפשר את הצלחתי בתחילת הדרך. תודה לשרון גלעד, על שלוש שנים מרתקות בתחילת דרכינו בעולם המדעי, ובהמשך, על האהבה, התמיכה ובעיקר על הסובלנות. תודה מיוחדת לשירי כפיר על הסבלנות, ההקשבה התמיכה והאהבה. תודה ליניב נחמני, על התמיכה ההערכה והאהבה בשנות הדוקטורט.

תודה לאבי ולאמי על התמיכה האהבה הדאגה והנתינה האינסופית לאורך השנים, שבלעדיה לא הייתי יכולה לסיים את לימודיי האקדמיים. תודה לאחי יניב על הדאגה והתמיכה.

> תודה מיוחדת לסבתי, אירה פורמן, שלא הפסיקה לדחוף לעזור להתעניין ובעיקר להיות גאה-הדוקטורט הזה מוקדש לך.

## I. ABSTRACT

The field of quantum information (QI) is attracting enormous interest, in view of its fundamental nature and its potentially revolutionary applications to cryptography, teleportation and computing. These applications rely on the ability to "engineer", transfer and maintain the *entanglement* of quantum logic units by their interaction or measurement. Thus entanglement is a key resource of QI.

Among the various quantum logic schemes, those based on photons have the advantage of using very robust and versatile carriers of QI. Yet the main impediment towards their operation at the few-photon level is the weakness of photon-photon interaction in conventional media. A promising avenue has been opened by studies of enhanced nonlinear coupling via electromagnetically induced transparency (EIT) in multilevel atomic vapors, allowing highly efficient cross-phase modulation (XPM) of two optical beams. We explore this new avenue, aiming towards the ultimate goal of achieving unprecedented degree of control over the entanglement of photons in these schemes.

Throughout the investigation of these QI processing schemes, we are mainly interested in getting new insights and deep understanding of quantized field-matter interactions and their control.

A more classical avenue that has emerged in the course of the research, is concerned with vector solitons formed by two optical beams via XPM within the EIT media.

## Contents

I. Abstract	1
II. Introduction	3
A. The role of entanglement in Quantum Information	3
B. Quantum computing and teleportation	3
C. Quantum gates	5
D. QI Schemes	5
E. QI with photons	6
F. Control of photon propagation and interactions for quantum computing	7
1. EIT and Dark State Polaritons	7
2. Cross-phase modulation (XPM)	8
3. Photonic band gap materials (PBG)	9
G. Existing schemes of Photon-Photon Entanglement	10
H. Spatial Optical Solitons	12
I. Scope of the work	13
III. Deterministic quatum logic with photons via optically induced photonic	c.
band gaps	17
IV. Giant nonlinearity and entanglement of single photons in photonic band	d
gap structures	18
V. Long-range interaction and entanglement of slow single-photon pulses	19
VI. Thirring-like solitons in EIT	20
A. Introduction to optical spatial solitons	20
1. Vector and composite solitons	21
2. Dark solitons	21
VII. Summary and central conclusions	22
References	24

## II. INTRODUCTION

## A. The role of entanglement in Quantum Information

An information theory that is based on quantum mechanics extends and completes classical information theory. Apart from quantum generalizations of classical notions such as sources, channels and codes, the Quantum Information Theory (QIT) includes two complementary kinds of information: classical information and quantum entanglement. Entanglement is a unique feature of quantum mechanics, whereby the quantum states of two or more particles (e.g., atom, photon or ion) are highly correlated and cannot be separated, that is, each particle's quantum state is described with reference to the other particle. If two particles are entangled, then by performing a measurement on one of the particles we can immediately know the state of the other particle, even if they are separated in space. While classical information can be copied but can only be transmitted forward in time, entanglement cannot be copied but can connect any two points in space-time [1]. Conventional processing operations destroy entanglement but quantum operations can create it and use it for example, to speed-up certain classical computations.

## B. Quantum computing and teleportation

A new class of computers is possible using physical components that obey quantum mechanical laws. The register of a quantum computer is composed of many two-state systems (quantum bits or qubits). A qubit is typically a microscopic system, such as an atom, nuclear spin or photon, where the states 0 and 1 are represented by two distinguishable states of the microscopic system (e.g., vertical and horizontal photon polarizations:  $|0\rangle \equiv \leftrightarrow$ ,  $|1\rangle \equiv \uparrow$ ). Unlike its classical analogue, a qubit can not only be in one of the basis states  $|0\rangle$  or  $|1\rangle$ , but also in any superposition state of the form:  $|\psi\rangle = \alpha |0\rangle + \beta |1\rangle$ , where  $|\alpha|^2$  and  $|\beta|^2$  represent the probability to be in states  $|0\rangle$  and  $|1\rangle$  respectively. A qubit can therefore represent a continuum of states in a 2D complex vector space.

A quantum computation is being processed by a succession of two-qubit quantum gates: coherent interactions between specific pairs of qubits, by analogy to classical digital computation as a succession of Boolean logic gates. The time evolution of an arbitrary quantum state is computationally more powerful than the evolution of a digital logic state. The quantum computation can be thought of as a coherent superposition of digital computations proceeding in parallel. Shor has shown [2] how this parallelism can be exploited to develop polynomial-time quantum algorithms for computational problems, such as factoring numbers into primes, which was considered an intractable problem before Shor's algorithm. The factorization of large composite numbers into primes is a problem which is the basis of the security of many classical-key cryptography systems. Quantum computers also provide exponential speed-up for simulating many-particle physical systems [3].

The mathematical definition of a two-qubit state is:

$$|\psi_{AB}\rangle = c_{00} |0_A 0_B\rangle + c_{01} |0_A 1_B\rangle + c_{10} |1_A 0_B\rangle + c_{11} |1_A 1_B\rangle \tag{1}$$

In general, this state is an entangled two qubit state, thats is, it cannot be factorized into a product state of the two individual qubits:  $(\alpha |0\rangle + \beta |1\rangle)_A (\alpha' |0\rangle + \beta' |1\rangle)_B$ . Only when the coefficients in (1) satisfy  $c_{00} = \alpha \alpha'$ ,  $c_{01} = \alpha \beta'$ ,  $c_{10} = \beta \alpha'$ , and  $c_{11} = \beta \beta'$ , the state can be factorized into a product of two states and is therefore non-entangled.

An important example of entangled two-qubit states are the Bell-states:  $|B_{00}\rangle = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|00\rangle + |11\rangle)$ ,  $|B_{01}\rangle = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|01\rangle + |10\rangle)$ ,  $|B_{10}\rangle = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|00\rangle - |11\rangle)$ , and  $|B_{11}\rangle = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|01\rangle - |10\rangle)$ . These maximally entangled states (often called Einstein-Podolsky-Rosen or EPR pair) are widely employed in quantum communication protocols, such as teleportation and quantum dense-coding, as well as in fundamental tests of the locality of quantum mechanics [4]. In the first stage in such protocols, a pair of particles in a Bell-state is shared between two parties. In the second stage, this shared entanglement is used to achieve transmission of a qubit via two classical bits or transmission of two classical bits via a single qubit.

Superdense coding and teleportation have recently received considerable experimental attention. The Innsbruck group [5] implemented a version of superdense coding in which three distinguishable states are created by manipulating one member of the EPR pair of polarization-entangled photons. The same group have also demonstrated teleportation using these photon states[6].

The ability to preserve and manipulate an entangled states is the distinguishing feature of quantum computers and teleportation schemes, responsible both for their advantages and for the difficulty involved in building them.

## C. Quantum gates

It was shown [7] that any quantum computation can be expressed as a sequence of oneand two- qubit quantum gates, that is, unitary operations acting on one or two qubits at a time.

The most general one-qubit gates are described by a 2×2 unitary matrix  $\begin{pmatrix} \alpha & \beta \\ \gamma & \delta \end{pmatrix}$ , mapping  $|0\rangle$  to  $\alpha |0\rangle + \beta |1\rangle$ , and  $|1\rangle$  to  $\gamma |0\rangle + \delta |1\rangle$ . One-qubit gates can be physically implemented quite easily, for example, by quarter- or half-wave plates acting on polarized photons. The standard two-qubit gate is the controlled-NOT gate, which flips the 'target' (second) qubit if its 'control' (first) qubit is  $|1\rangle$ : it interchanges  $|10\rangle$  with  $|11\rangle$  and does not change the  $|01\rangle$  and  $|00\rangle$  states. Another example is the controlled phase gate which can be represented by the matrix  $\begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ 0 & e^{i\phi} \end{pmatrix}$ , mapping the state  $|11\rangle$  to  $e^{i\phi}|11\rangle$  while leaving the other states

unchanged.

Two-qubit gates are much more difficult to realize because they require two separated QI carriers to be brought into strong and controlled interaction. Theoretical suggestions for optical implementations of the controlled-phase logic gate are the main theme of the thesis and will be discussed in detail in the first three chapters.

## D. QI Schemes

The requirements for realizing a quantum computer are scalable quantum bits (qubits) that can (i) be well isolated from the environment, preventing decoherence and entanglement loss; (ii) be initialized, measured and undergo controllable interactions to implement a universal set of quantum logic gates.

NMR techniques have been used to implement the most advanced algorithms [8]. The limitations of such systems, where the information is encoded in a *mixed* state and the measurement is done on an ensemble, is the difficulty to scale it to many qubits with high fidelity.

In contrast, ion-trap systems appear to be more promising [9]. The basic idea is to

store a qubit in a state of an ultracold trapped ion. Ions strongly interact via mutual coulomb repulsion, allowing unitary manipulation and control of the qubits by lasers [10]. The drawback of quantum computations with ions is their strong interaction with the environment due to their charge. This leads to decoherence caused by technical noise sources. Nevertheless, beautiful experiments for QI processing with trapped ions have recently been demonstrated at NIST [11].

Neutral atoms trapped in an optical lattice were suggested in [12]. This technology appears to have good prospects in the long run [13]. Solid state systems including spin qubits in semiconductors [14], quantum dots [15, 16] and nitrogen vacancies in diamonds [17] can offer high-scalability. These are also good candidates for the future.

Recently, entanglement between two superconducting qubits was demonstrated [18]. The disadvantage here is that strong interaction in a condensed matter environment makes decoherence a difficult problem.

Single photon qubits [19–22] offer both the advantages of isolation from the environment, as well as the best level of control over their quantum states. They are therefore our chosen candidates for quantum information processing, as will be described in detail in this thesis.

## E. QI with photons

As stated above, the main impediment towards the successful development of the QI field is *decoherence*, i.e, the loss of entanglement and QI by the effect of the environment [23]. We plan to overcome this impediment by using photon-based schemes in nonconventional media [24–26].

Photons are ideal carriers of QI, as they travel at the speed of light and are negligibly affected by decoherence. Therefore, photon-based schemes [19–22] have the advantage of using very robust and versatile carriers of QI.

However, the disadvantage of operating at the few-photon level is the weakness of their interactions (optical nonlinearities) in conventional media [27]. This weakness of photon-photon interactions has precluded so far the construction of *deterministic* quantum teleportation and cryptography schemes, which require the entanglement of few-photon fields and their sharing by distant partners [28]. The alternative chosen by many workers has been *proba*- *bilistic*, based on linear operations followed by measurements and *postselection* of only the desired measurement outcomes [22, 29].

A promising avenue has been opened by studies of enhanced nonlinear coupling via electromagnetically induced transparency (EIT) in atomic vapors, which will be explained in detail in the following section.

## F. Control of photon propagation and interactions for quantum computing

## 1. EIT and Dark State Polaritons



FIG. 1: EIT

Our main vehicle is based on EIT and the associated dark-state polaritons. These occur in three-level atoms with a pair of low-energy states (Fig. 1a), for example, sublevels of the ground electronic state of alkali atoms, having different magnetic moments. These atoms interact with two near-resonance laser fields: a probe field, coupling levels  $|1\rangle$  and  $|2\rangle$  and a control field, coupling levels  $|2\rangle$  and  $|3\rangle$ .

Starting with all the atoms in the ground state  $|1\rangle$ , and applying first the control field, we stimulate the system into the so-called "dark" coherent superposition:

$$|Dark\rangle = \frac{\Omega_c |1\rangle - \Omega_p |2\rangle e^{[i(\mathbf{k}_p - \mathbf{k}_c) \cdot \mathbf{r} - i(\omega_p - \omega_c)t]}}{\sqrt{\Omega_c^2 + \Omega_p^2}}$$
(2)

which is a stationary eigenstate of this three-level system. Note that with  $\Omega_p = 0$  this superposition reduces simply to  $|1\rangle$ , our initial state.

If one switches on the probe field slowly enough (adiabatically), the system will remain in this eigenstate, which turns into a superposition of levels  $|1\rangle$  and  $|2\rangle$ , eliminating absorbtion and

preventing the population of the excited level  $|3\rangle$ . The perfect EIT condition is two-photon resonance, i.e, the energy difference between the two laser fields exactly matches the energy difference between the levels  $|1\rangle$  and  $|2\rangle$ . This condition leads to a very narrow transparency window, which can be increased by applying stronger control field. As illustrated in Fig. 1b, within this transparency window, the refractive index experiences steep variation as a function of the frequency, resulting in very low group velocity of the probe pulse:

$$v_g = \frac{c}{n + \frac{dn}{dw}} \tag{3}$$

where n is the refractive index and c is the speed of light in vacuum. The group velocity is proportional to the intensity of the control field and inversely proportional to the atom density [30].

If we now switch off the control field, letting its intensity fall off to zero, the result is a complete halt of the probe field. (see references [31–33] about "stopping the light").

The dynamics of light propagation in EIT is usually discussed in terms of *polaritons*, which are a superposition of the electromagnetic field and the collective atomic component (atomic spin coherence). As the light field enters the medium, its energy is compressed by a factor  $v_g/c$ , i.e., the energy of the pulse is much smaller inside the medium, while the remaining energy is used to establish the coherence between the levels  $|1\rangle$  and  $|2\rangle$ , flipping atomic dipoles. This combined excitation of photons and dipoles (atomic "pseudospins") spins is the dark-state polariton [30].

## 2. Cross-phase modulation (XPM)



FIG. 2: Cross phase modulation



FIG. 3: Proposed implementation of the optical CPHASE logic gate between two single-photon qubits, using polarizing beam-splitters (PBS), and  $\pi$  cross-phase modulation (XPM) studied here.

Among the effects made possible by EIT, we find XPM to be most useful for our purposes. As described above, in the vicinity of two-photon resonance the refractive index dispersion is very steep. Therefore, small energy shifts result in large refractive-index change (giant Kerr effect), allowing highly efficient cross-phase modulation (XPM) of two optical beams, namely, two-field interaction resulting in their mutual nonlinear phase shift [24, 30, 34, 35]. We now consider a four-level system in the N-shaped configuration (Fig. 2a), where in addition to the EIT conditions we apply an off-resonant field  $\mathcal{E}_s$ , which couples the transition  $|2\rangle$  to  $|4\rangle$ . This field induces an AC Stark shift and effectively changes the energy of level  $|2\rangle$ , resulting in a change of the resonant-frequency for the probe field (EIT condition). This change in the resonant frequency leads to a change in the index of refraction (Fig. 2b), corresponding to giant XPM [34, 36, 37]. For a recent experimental realization see [38]. We exploit this highly efficient XPM of two optical beams in each chapter of this thesis, either for the purpose of achieving the deterministic entanglement of two photons (Chapters III-V), or, for a more classical communication application, which is the unique new type of vector solitons in EIT media (Chapter VI).

## 3. Photonic band gap materials (PBG)

One way of maximizing XPM involves the use of PBG materials. Photonic crystals (PCs) are structures having spatially periodic dielectric constant. They are also known as photonic band gap (PBG) materials and are considered to be the photonic analogues of solid-state electronic crystals. They were originally proposed by John and Yablonovitch [39] in order to realize two new optical phenomena: localization (trapping) of light and complete inhibition

of spontaneous emission [40]. The band structure of PCs refers to the spectral density of propagating photon modes. For the range of frequencies inside the gap, the density of modes (DOM) is identically zero, which means that the propagation of electromagnetic waves with frequency within the PBG is forbidden in all directions, for 3D PBG, or in the directions of periodicity, for D < 3 PBG. These 'forbidden' modes undergo total (Bragg) reflection in the periodic structure.

A 3D PBG reflects light coming from any direction, while a 2D (1D) PBG reflects only light coming from the plane (direction) of periodicity. A 1D PBG is simple enough to realize, by arranging an periodic array of dielectric layers, since for any difference in the index of refraction a band gap will appear. The width of this gap will grow with the indexcontrast. This is not the case with 2D and 3D PBG, where the index-contrast should be large enough for a PBG to appear. In addition, the lattice constant must be of the order of the wavelength of the EM waves. One stronger condition on the density of dielectric scatterers is that the microscopic (Mie) scattering resonance (within a unit cell) and the macroscopic Bragg resonance should overlap (see [41] and references therein).

The first experimental PBG was created by Yablonovitch and co-workers [39] with a band gap in the microwave region. Unfortunately, the Yablonovitch fabrication method cannot be easily extended to the optical region. 3D PBGs have been developed by other methods [42–44] down to the near infra-red region [45].

We have considered a PBG to be a powerful means of trapping a photon, allowing it to repeatedly interact with another photon and thus maximize their XPM (Chapter III-IV). This requires the ability to dynamically shift or switch-on and off the PBG, so as to allow the photon to enter and exit the medium freely (Chapter IV).

## G. Existing schemes of Photon-Photon Entanglement

Several studies have predicted the ability to achieve an appreciable nonlinear phase shift of extremely weak optical fields [46] or a two-photon switch [37], using the driven N-configuration of atomic levels. One of the main hindrances of such a scheme is the *mismatch* between the group velocities of the field that is subject to EIT and its nearly-free propagating partner, which severely limits their effective interaction length [36].

There are schemes [34, 35] that can remove this bottleneck, by basically modifying the

nonlinear interaction of weak optical pulses. The scheme in Ref [35] consists in symmetric photon-photon coupling by cold atoms with Zeeman-split sublevels and it relies on simultaneous EIT for both fields interacting with magnetically (Zeeman-) split sublevels in the presence of two driving fields. It thereby renders their group velocities equal and allows their cross-coupling over long distances, bringing it to its ultimate limit of efficiency. Another scheme [34] for achieving large interaction lengths and highly efficient two-field coupling requires an equal mixture of two isotopic species, interacting with two driving fields and an appropriate magnetic field: Both schemes can either yield giant cross-phase modulation or ultrasensitive two-photon switching in cold vapor, without resorting to photonic crystals or cavities [47].

The drawback of these or any other schemes that involve co-propagating pulses lies in the fact that, since the phase shift of each pulsed field is proportional to the intensity of the other, it will be maximal at the pulse peak and vanish at the tails. This feature produces *frequency chirping of the pulses* and, therefore, their spectral broadening. Even if the resulting spectral width does not exceed the transparency window of the EIT resonance, the multimode character of the interaction between two cross-coupled few-photon pulses unduly complicates their entanglement.

We have suggested that this drawback may be remedied [48] via controlled modification of the photonic density of states in gaseous EIT media, by spatially modulating their refractive index with an off-resonant standing light wave. By dynamically varying the spectral width and edges of the resulting photonic band gap (PBG) in time, a propagating light pulse can be converted into a stationary photonic excitation inside the PBG, where its propagation is forbidden. The concept of optically-induced PBGs [49] together with a recent experimental progress in trapping and manipulating light pulses in dynamically controlled PBGs in atomic vapors [50], can be highly instrumental. The trapped photonic excitation can induce large nonlinear phase shifts at the *single-photon level* that can be chirp-free, for specific schemes [24, 25] exploiting its standing-wave character. These features open up the way for possible QI applications without the limitations associated with travelling wave configurations [36] and without invoking cavity QED techniques [47, 51].

## H. Spatial Optical Solitons

In addition to the photon-photon entanglement, we have found that XPM has unique advantages in the field of optical solitons.

Optical beams have natural tendency to diffract upon propagation in an homogenous linear media. For example, a quasi-monochromatic Gaussian beam propagating in a linear medium, will have the narrowest width at some particular plane in space at which the wavefront of the beam is planar. However, as the beam propagates away from that plane, the wavefront becomes quadratic and the beam diffracts. In nonlinear medium, the refractive index is modified by the presence of light, and therefore the propagation of an optical beam can be different from its propagation in a linear material. In particular, under certain conditions it is possible to keep the beam wavefront planar, thus allowing a non-diffracting beam to propagate. This self-trapped beam is called an optical spatial soliton [52]. Such solitons will appear whenever the nonlinearity can compensate the diffraction, leading to a stable soliton propagation.

Spatial solitons may provide a powerful means of creating reconfigurable all-optical circuits where light is guided and controlled by light itself. One of the goals of modern nonlinear optics is the development of the ultimate fast, all-optical device in which light can be used to control light. The unique possibilities of reconfigurable circuits created in nonlinear bulk media without any fabricated optical waveguide can be achieved by employing the fundamental concept of light guiding light, based on the propagation of optical spatial solitons [52]. Spatial solitons are considered to be efficient information-carrying units. The process of classical all-optical switching can be associated with the evolution of different types of spatial optical solitons and interactions between them. Other applications center on some of the unique properties of soliton collisions, where one can exploit soliton collisions for implementing logic functions, or even classical computation. The use of solitons for long-distance communications is under active research from the viewpoint of fundamental physics and industrial applications. [53]

## I. Scope of the work

In this thesis we have identified and explored in depth several promising novel approaches to photon-photon entanglement in gases and solids, as well as to optical solitons. Our findings suggest the feasibility of a controlled-phase quantum logic gate via XPM between two single photons,

Namely, we have proposed promising novel approaches to optically-induced (-controlled) polariton-polariton entanglement with suppressed decoherence in gases and solids, via XPM of two optical beams. These findings suggest the possibility to realize a controlled-phase logic gate between two single photons, and new soliton effects. Our novel approaches include: (a) giant nonlinearity and entanglement of single photons via electromagnetically induced transparency (EIT) within optically-induced photonic bandgaps (Chapter III ) and (b) within solid-state photonic bandgap (PBG) structures (Chapter IV); (c) long-range interaction between EIT-polaritons via dipole-dipole forces (Chapter V), leading to entanglement of two single-photon pulses with moderated transverse confinement; (e) Classical vector solitons formed by two optical beams via XPM within EIT media (Chapter VI).

In Chapter III, we study a novel regime of giant Kerr-nonlinear interaction between two ultraweak optical fields in which the cross-phase modulation is not accompanied by spectral broadening of the interaction pulses. This regime is realizable in atomic vapors, when a weak probe pulse, upon propagating through the EIT medium, interacts with a signal pulse that is dynamically trapped in a PBG created by spatially-periodic modulation of its EIT resonance. We find that conditional phase shifts as large as  $\pi$ , resulting in photon-photon entanglement, can be obtained in this regime. The attainable  $\pi$  phase shift, accompanied by negligible absorption and quantum noise, is shown to allow a high-fidelity realization of the CPHASE (controlled-phase) universal logic gate between two single-photon pulses. Notwithstanding its highly promising advantages, deterministic EIT-polariton entanglement faces other serious difficulties. Small group velocities that correspond to long interaction times, and thus large conditional phase shifts, in a medium of finite length (typically of a few centimeters) [34, 54] impose limitations on the photonic component of the signal polariton, whose magnitude determines the conditional phase shift. Copropagating pulses pose yet another difficulty: since the conditional phase-shift of each pulse is proportional to the local intensity of the other pulse, different parts of the interacting pulses acquire different phase shifts, which causes their frequency chirp and spectral broadening.

As we show in Chapter III, the foregoing difficulties may be overcome via controlled modification of the photonic density of states in gaseous EIT media, by modulating their refractive index with an off-resonant standing light wave [48]. By properly tuning the resulting photonic band structure, a propagating signal pulse can be converted into a standing-wave polaritonic excitation inside the photonic band gap (PBG). The trapped signal polariton, having an appreciable photonic component, can impress a large phase shift that is *spatiallyuniform* (across the pulse) upon the propagating probe, at the single-photon level.

We formulate the basic theory underlying our scheme and give an analytical solution of the equations of motion for the two interacting quantum fields. We study the cross-phase modulation between the fields. Using our solution, we calculate the output states for two multimode coherent fields, as well as for two single-photon multimode Fock-states, enabling the realization of a deterministic CPHASE logic gate between two single-photon pulses representing qubits.

In Chapter IV we put forward a mechanism that may produce strong photon-photon interactions along with suppressed quantum noise and give rise to their entanglement with high fidelity, by combining the advantages of their dispersion in PBG structures and of the strongly enhanced nonlinear optical coupling achievable via EIT in an appropriately doped medium. The main idea is that a single-photon signal pulse is adiabatically converted into a standing-wave polaritonic excitation inside the periodic structure. This trapped polariton, having an appreciable photonic component, can impress a large, spatially-uniform phase shift upon a slowly propagating probe polariton. This task can further be facilitated by employing 2D- or 3D-periodic structures with defects where the two pulses interact via tightly confined modes [55–58].

Giantly enhanced cross-phase modulation with suppressed spectral broadening is predicted between optically-induced dark-state polaritons whose propagation is strongly affected by photonic bandgaps of spatially periodic media with multilevel dopants. This mechanism is shown to be capable of fully entangling two single-photon pulses with high fidelity.

In Chapter V, we present our study of a novel scheme for the generation of conditional

phase shifts between two colliding slow-light polaritons in atomic vapors. The nonlinear interaction is provided by strong, long-range dipole–dipole interactions between Rydberg states of the multi-level atoms in a ladder configuration. In contrast to the previous schemes, this mechanism allows for a homogeneous conditional phase shift of  $\pi$  even for moderate transverse confinement of single-excitation wavepackets, which is necessary for the realization of deterministic phase gate between single-photon pulses.

Instead of resorting to the rather weak short-range collisional interactions of atoms [59], here we follow a different approach that is based on the long-range dipole-dipole interactions between atoms in the internal Rydberg states, which are populated only in the presence of polaritons. In a static electric field, such states possess large permanent dipole moments [60]. Thus the strong nonlocal dipole-dipole interaction between the atoms can further enhance the effective interaction time between the polaritons. We derive and solve the effective one-dimensional equations of motion for the polariton operators. We show that under experimentally realizable conditions, the conditional phase shift in a collision of two single-quantum polaritons is spatially homogeneous and can be sufficiently large for the implementation of the quantum phase gate, even for moderate focusing or transverse confinement of interacting pulses.

The advantageous features of the present scheme pave the way for possible QI applications based on deterministic photon-photon entanglement, without the limitations associated with traveling wave configurations [36] and without invoking cavity QED techniques [20, 61, 62].

Despite the extensive discussion of the giant XPM in EIT media, and its recent experimental demonstration [38], its analysis has been mainly restricted to one dimensional (1D) propagation, without considering transverse (diffraction) effects of the cross-coupled beams. In Chapter VI we study unexplored aspects of the giantly-enhanced XPM between two beams subject to EIT: the formation of low-power spatial solitons that arise solely from the balance between diffraction and XPM, with no contribution from SPM.

We theoretically show that the giant Kerr nonlinearity in the regime of electromagnetically induced transparency (EIT) in vapor may cause the formation of hitherto unobserved 1D and 2D spatial Thirring-like vector solitons, wherein the nonlinear terms are solely due to the cross-phase modulation that couples two parallel light beams. This is, to our knowledge, the first physical system supporting spatial solitons with solely XPM interaction.

# III. DETERMINISTIC QUATUM LOGIC WITH PHOTONS VIA OPTICALLY INDUCED PHOTONIC BAND GAPS

## Deterministic quantum logic with photons via optically induced photonic band gaps

Inbal Friedler and Gershon Kurizki

Department of Chemical Physics, Weizmann Institute of Science, Rehovot 76100, Israel

David Petrosyan\*

Institute of Electronic Structure & Laser, FORTH, Heraklion 71110, Crete, Greece (Received 5 October 2004; published 2 February 2005)

We study the giant Kerr nonlinear interaction between two ultraweak optical fields in which the cross-phasemodulation is not accompanied by spectral broadening of the interacting pulses. This regime is realizable in atomic vapors, when a weak probe pulse, upon propagating through the electromagnetically induced transparency (EIT) medium, interacts with a signal pulse that is dynamically trapped in a photonic band gap created by spatially periodic modulation of its EIT resonance. We find that large conditional phase shifts and entanglement between the signal and probe fields can be obtained with this scheme. The attainable  $\pi$  phase shift, accompanied by negligible absorption and quantum noise, is shown to allow a high-fidelity realization of the controlledphase universal logic gate between two single-photon pulses.

DOI: 10.1103/PhysRevA.71.023803

PACS number(s): 42.50.Gy, 03.67.Lx

### I. INTRODUCTION

The field of quantum information (QI) is attracting enormous interest, in view of its fundamental nature and its potentially revolutionary applications in cryptography, teleportation, and computing [1]. QI processing schemes rely on the ability to "engineer" and maintain the entanglement of coupled systems. Among the various QI processing schemes of current interest [2-7], those based on photons [6,7] have the advantage of using very robust and versatile carriers of QI. Yet the main impediment toward their operation at the few-photon level is the weakness of photon-photon interaction (optical nonlinearities) in conventional media [8]. One way to circumvent these difficulties is to use linear optical elements, such as beam splitters and phase shifters, in conjunction with single-photon sources and detectors, to achieve probabilistic photon-photon entanglement, conditioned on the successful outcome of a measurement performed on auxiliary photons [7].

A promising avenue for *deterministically*, rather than probabilistically, entangling single photons has been opened up by studies of giantly enhanced nonlinear coupling in the regime of electromagnetically induced transparency (EIT) in atomic vapors [9,10]. EIT relies on the classical driving fields to induce coherence between atomic levels and transform the field into an atom-dressed polariton propagating in the medium with controllable, arbitrarily small group velocity [11,12]. These studies have predicted the ability to achieve an appreciable *conditional* phase shift, impressed by one weak field upon another [13], or a two-photon switch [14], using the driven N-shaped configuration of atomic levels. One drawback of these schemes has been the mismatch between the group velocities of the probe pulse moving as a slow EIT polariton and the nearly free propagating signal pulse, which severely limits their effective interaction length and the maximal conditional phase shift [15]. This drawback may be remedied by using an equal mixture of two isotopic species, interacting with two driving fields and an appropriate magnetic field, which would render the group velocities of the two weak pulses equal [16]. Alternative schemes to achieve the group velocity matching and strong nonlinear interaction between the pulses employ a single species of multilevel atoms that couple to both fields in a *symmetric* fashion [17,18].

Notwithstanding its highly promising advantages, deterministic EIT-polariton entanglement faces other serious difficulties. Small group velocities that correspond to long interaction times, and thus large conditional phase shifts, in a medium of finite length (typically of a few centimeters) [16–18] impose limitations on the photonic component of the signal polariton, whose magnitude determines the conditional phase shift. Copropagating pulses pose yet another difficulty: since the conditional phase shift of each pulse is proportional to the local intensity of the other pulse, different parts of the interacting pulses acquire different phase shifts, which causes their frequency chirp and spectral broadening.

As we show here, the foregoing difficulties may be overcome via controlled modification of the photonic density of states in gaseous EIT media, by modulating their refractive index with an off-resonant standing light wave [19]. By properly tuning the resulting photonic band structure, a propagating signal pulse can be converted into a standingwave polaritonic excitation inside the photonic band gap (PBG). The trapped signal polariton, having an appreciable photonic component, can impress a large, *spatially uniform* phase shift upon the propagating probe, at the single-photon level. The advantageous features of the present scheme pave the way for possible QI applications based on deterministic photon-photon entanglement, without the limitations associated with traveling-wave configurations [15] and without invoking cavity QED techniques [20].

In Sec. II we formulate the basic theory underlying our scheme and give an analytical solution of the equations of motion for the two interacting quantum fields. In Sec. III we

<sup>\*</sup>Email address: dap@iesl.forth.gr



FIG. 1. (Color online) (a) Atomic level scheme involving two species of atoms *A* and *B*, aimed at trapping the signal field  $\mathcal{E}_{\pm}$  in a PBG and its cross coupling with the slowly propagating probe field  $\mathcal{E}_p$ . (b) Probe pulse propagation and interaction with the trapped signal pulse.

study the cross-phase-modulation between the fields while in Sec. IV we discuss an explicit realization of a deterministic controlled-phase (CPHASE) logic gate between two singlephoton pulses representing qubits. Our conclusions are summarized in Sec. V.

#### **II. EQUATIONS OF MOTION**

We consider a cold atomic medium containing two species of atoms A and B, with N-shaped level configurations [Fig. 1(a)]. Atoms A and B correspond to two isotopic species of trapped alkali-metal atoms subject to an appropriate magnetic field that shifts the Zeeman sublevels and tunes the relevant atomic transitions outlined below. All the atoms are assumed to be optically pumped to the ground states  $|b\rangle_{A,B}$ . Atoms A and B resonantly interact with two running-wave classical fields driving the atomic transitions  $|c\rangle_{A,B} \rightarrow |a\rangle_{A,B}$ with the Rabi frequencies  $\Omega_d^{(A,B)}$ , respectively. In the absence of levels  $|d\rangle_{A,B}$ , this situation corresponds to the usual EIT for the weak (quantum) signal  $\mathcal{E}$  and probe  $\mathcal{E}_p$  fields which are acting on the transitions  $|b\rangle_{A,B} \rightarrow |a\rangle_{A,B}$ : In the vicinity of a frequency corresponding to the two-photon Raman resonances  $|b\rangle_{A,B} \rightarrow |c\rangle_{A,B}$ , the medium becomes transparent for both weak fields [9-11]. This transparency is accompanied by a steep variation of the refractive index. Atoms A, in addition, dispersively interact with a standing-wave classical field having the Rabi frequency  $\Omega_s(z) = 2\Omega_s \cos(k_s z)$  and detuning  $\Delta \gg \Omega_s$  from the atomic transition  $|c\rangle_A \rightarrow |d\rangle_A$ . This field induces a spatially periodic ac Stark shift of level  $|c\rangle_A$ that results in a spatial modulation of the index of refraction for the signal field according to [19]

$$\delta n = \frac{c}{v_s} \frac{4\Delta_s}{\omega_{ab}} \cos^2(k_s z)$$

where  $\Delta_s = \Omega_s^2 / \Delta$  is the amplitude of the Stark shift,  $c/v_s$  is the ratio of the speed of light in vacuum to the group velocity

in the medium,  $v_s \propto |\Omega_d^{(A)}|^2$ , and  $\omega_{\mu\nu}$  is the frequency of the atomic resonance  $|\mu\rangle \leftrightarrow |\nu\rangle$ . When the modulation depth is sufficiently large, the forward propagating signal field  $\mathcal{E}_+$  with a carrier wave vector k near  $k_s = w_s/c$  undergoes Bragg scattering into the backward propagating field  $\mathcal{E}_-$  with the wave vector -k. This scattering of counterpropagating fields into each other forms a standing-wave pattern and modifies the photonic density of states such that a range of frequencies appears in which light propagation is forbidden—a PBG [19]. Both components  $\mathcal{E}_{\pm}$  of the signal field dispersively interact with atoms B via the transition  $|c\rangle_B \rightarrow |d\rangle_B$  with the detuning  $\Delta_B$ . Thus atoms of species B simultaneously provide EIT for the slowly propagating probe field  $\mathcal{E}_p$  and its cross coupling with the signal field  $\mathcal{E}_{\pm}$  [13,15,16].

We assume that initially the signal pulse of duration  $T_s$ enters the EIT medium, where, in the absence of the standing-wave field  $\Omega_s=0$ , it is slowed down and spatially compressed, by a factor of  $v_s^0/c \ll 1$ , to the length  $z_{\text{loc}}$  $\simeq v_s^0 T_s$ . Once the signal pulse has been fully accommodated in the medium of length L, which requires that  $z_{loc} < L$ , it is converted into a standing-wave polaritonic excitation according to the procedure described in [19]. To this end, the driving field  $\hat{\Omega}_{d,0}^{(A)}$ , corresponding to the input group velocity  $v_s^0 \propto |\Omega_{d,0}^{(A)}|^2$ , is adiabatically switched off and the pulse is halted in the medium. Next the standing-wave field  $\Omega_s$  is switched on, thereby establishing the PBG, and finally the driving field is switched back on to a value  $\Omega_d^{(A)} > \Omega_{d,0}^{(A)}$ , releasing the signal pulse into the PBG. The amplitude of the photonic component of the signal pulse, which is responsible for the crossphase modulation, is now larger than that at the input by a factor of  $\sqrt{v_s/v_s^0} = \Omega_d^{(A)}/\Omega_{d,0}^{(A)}$  [12]. Then, upon propagating through the medium with the group velocity  $v_p$ , the probe pulse interacts with both forward and backward components of the signal over its localization length  $z_{loc}$  [Fig. 1(b)]. For a large enough product of the signal field intensity  $|\mathcal{E}_{\pm}|^2$  and interaction time  $L/v_p$ , both pulses accumulate uniform conditional phase shifts which can exceed  $\pi$ . Finally, the signal pulse is released from the medium by reversing the sequence that resulted in its trapping.

Let us now consider the scheme more quantitatively. To describe the quantum properties of the medium, we use col- $\hat{\sigma}^{(\iota)}_{\mu\nu}(z,t)$ lective slowly varying atomic operators = $(1/N_{\iota}^{z})\Sigma_{i=1}^{N_{\iota}^{z}}|\mu_{i}\rangle_{\iota}\langle\nu_{i}|e^{-i\omega_{\mu\nu}^{(i)}t}$ , averaged over small but macroscopic volume containing many atoms of species  $\iota=A, B$ around position z [11]:  $N_{A,B}^z = (N_{A,B}/L)dz \gg 1$ , where  $N_{A,B}$  is the total number of the corresponding atoms. The quantum radiation is described by the traveling-wave (multimode) electric field operators  $\hat{\mathcal{E}}_{\pm}(z,t) = \sum_{q} a_{\pm}^{q}(t) e^{\pm iqz}$  and  $\hat{\mathcal{E}}_{p}(z,t)$  $= \sum_{q} a_{p}^{q}(t) e^{iqz}$ , where  $a_{i}^{q}$  is the annihilation operator for the field mode with the wave vector  $k_i + q_i k_i$  being the carrier wave vector of the corresponding field. These single-mode operators possess the standard bosonic commutation relations  $[a_i^q, a_i^{q'^{\dagger}}] = \delta_{ij}\delta_{qq'}$ , which yield  $[\hat{\mathcal{E}}_i(z), \hat{\mathcal{E}}_i^{\dagger}(z')] = L\delta_{ij}\delta(z)$ -z'). In a frame rotating with the frequencies of the optical fields, the interaction Hamiltonian has the following form:

$$\begin{split} H &= \frac{\hbar N_A}{L} \int dz \{ \Delta \hat{\sigma}_{dd}^{(A)} - g_A [\hat{\mathcal{E}}_+ e^{ikz} + \hat{\mathcal{E}}_- e^{-ikz}] \hat{\sigma}_{ab}^{(A)} \\ &- \Omega_d^{(A)} e^{ik_d^{(A)} z} \hat{\sigma}_{ac}^{(A)} - 2\Omega_s \cos(k_s z) \hat{\sigma}_{dc}^{(A)} \} + \frac{\hbar N_B}{L} \int dz \{ \Delta_B \hat{\sigma}_{dd}^{(B)} \\ &- g_p \hat{\mathcal{E}}_p e^{ik_p z} \hat{\sigma}_{ab}^{(B)} - \Omega_d^{(B)} e^{ik_d^{(B)} z} \hat{\sigma}_{ac}^{(B)} - g_B [\hat{\mathcal{E}}_+ e^{ikz} + \hat{\mathcal{E}}_- e^{-ikz}] \hat{\sigma}_{dc}^{(B)} \} \\ &+ \text{H.c.}, \end{split}$$

where  $g_A = \varphi_{ab}^{(A)} \sqrt{\omega_{ab}^{(A)}/(2\hbar\epsilon_0 SL)}$ ,  $g_p = \varphi_{ab}^{(B)} \sqrt{\omega_{ab}^{(B)}/(2\hbar\epsilon_0 SL)}$ , and  $g_B = \varphi_{ab}^{(B)} \sqrt{\omega_{ac}^{(B)}/(2\hbar\epsilon_0 SL)}$  are the atom-field coupling constants,  $\varphi_{\mu\nu}^{(L)}$  being the corresponding atomic dipole matrix element and *S* the cross-sectional area of the quantum fields. To facilitate the analysis, we decompose the induced atomic coherences as

$$\begin{split} \hat{\sigma}_{ba}^{(A)} &= \hat{\sigma}_{ba}^{+(A)} e^{ikz} + \hat{\sigma}_{ba}^{-(A)} e^{-ikz}, \\ \hat{\sigma}_{bc}^{(A)} &= \hat{\sigma}_{bc}^{+(A)} e^{i(k-k_d)z} + \hat{\sigma}_{bc}^{-(A)} e^{-i(k+k_d)z}, \\ \hat{\sigma}_{cd}^{(B)} &= \hat{\sigma}_{cd}^{+(B)} e^{ikz} + \hat{\sigma}_{cd}^{-(B)} e^{-ikz}, \end{split}$$

and make the transformations

$$\hat{\sigma}^{(B)}_{ba} 
ightarrow \hat{\sigma}^{(B)}_{ba} e^{ik_p z}, \quad \hat{\sigma}^{(B)}_{bc} 
ightarrow \hat{\sigma}^{(B)}_{bc} e^{i(k_p - k_d) z}.$$

Using the slowly varying envelope approximation, we have the following equations of motion for the weak quantum fields:

$$\left(\frac{\partial}{\partial t} + c\frac{\partial}{\partial z}\right)\hat{\mathcal{E}}_p(z,t) = ig_p N_B \hat{\sigma}_{ba}^{(B)}, \qquad (2a)$$

$$\left(\frac{\partial}{\partial t} \pm c \frac{\partial}{\partial z}\right) \hat{\mathcal{E}}_{\pm}(z,t) = ig_A N_A \hat{\sigma}_{ba}^{\pm(A)} + ig_B N_B \hat{\sigma}_{cd}^{\pm(B)}.$$
 (2b)

The evolution of the atomic operators is governed by the Heisenberg-Langevin equations [10], which are treated perturbatively in the small parameters  $g\hat{\mathcal{E}}/\Omega_d$  and in the adiabatic approximation for all the fields [11],

$$\hat{\sigma}_{ba}^{\pm(A)} = -\frac{i}{\Omega_d^{(A)}} \left[ \left( \frac{\partial}{\partial t} + \gamma_A - 2i\Delta_s \right) \hat{\sigma}_{bc}^{\pm(A)} - i\Delta_s \hat{\sigma}_{bc}^{\mp(A)} e^{\pm 2i\delta kz} \right] \\ + \frac{i}{\Omega_d^{(A)}} \hat{F}_{bc}^{\pm(A)}, \tag{3a}$$

$$\hat{\sigma}_{bc}^{\pm(A)} = -\frac{g_A \hat{\mathcal{E}}_{\pm}}{\Omega_d^{(A)}} - i \frac{\hat{F}_{ba}^{\pm(A)}}{\Omega_d^{(A)}}, \qquad (3b)$$

$$\hat{\sigma}_{ba}^{(B)} = -\frac{i}{\Omega_d^{(B)}} \left[ \left( \frac{\partial}{\partial t} + \gamma_B \right) \hat{\sigma}_{bc}^{(B)} - i \frac{g_B^2 (\hat{\mathcal{E}}_+^{\dagger} \hat{\mathcal{E}}_+ + \hat{\mathcal{E}}_-^{\dagger} \hat{\mathcal{E}}_-)}{\Delta_B} \hat{\sigma}_{bc}^{(B)} \right] \\ + \frac{i}{\Omega_d^{(B)}} \hat{F}_{bc}^{(B)}, \qquad (3c)$$

$$\hat{\sigma}_{bc}^{(B)} = -\frac{g_p \hat{\mathcal{E}}_p}{\Omega_d^{(B)}} + i \frac{\hat{F}_{ba}^{(B)}}{\Omega_d^{(B)}},$$
(3d)

$$\hat{\sigma}_{cd}^{\pm(B)} = \frac{g_B \hat{\mathcal{E}}_{\pm}}{\Delta_B} \hat{\sigma}_{cc}^{(B)} = \frac{g_B}{\Delta_B} \frac{g_p^2 (\hat{\mathcal{E}}_p^{\dagger} \hat{\mathcal{E}}_p)}{|\Omega_d^{(B)}|^2} \hat{\mathcal{E}}_{\pm},$$
(3e)

where  $\delta k = k_s - k$  is the phase mismatch,  $\gamma_A = \gamma_{bc}^{(A)} + \gamma_d^{(A)} \Delta_s / \Delta$ and  $\gamma_B = \gamma_{bc}^{(B)}$  are the Raman coherence relaxation rates,  $\gamma_d^{(L)}$  is the spontaneous decay rate of state  $|d\rangle_{\iota}$ , and  $F_{\mu\nu}^{(L)}$  are  $\delta$ -correlated Langevin noise operators associated with the relaxation.

To solve the coupled set of Eqs. (2a), (2b), and (3a)–(3e), we introduce new quantum fields  $\hat{\Psi}_p$  and  $\hat{\Psi}_{\pm}$  (dark-state polaritons [11]) via the canonical transformations

$$\hat{\Psi}_p = \cos \theta_B \hat{\mathcal{E}}_p - \sin \theta_B \sqrt{N_B} \hat{\sigma}_{bc}^{(B)}, \qquad (4a)$$

$$\hat{\Psi}_{\pm} = \cos \theta_A \hat{\mathcal{E}}_{\pm} - \sin \theta_A \sqrt{N_A} \hat{\sigma}_{bc}^{\pm(A)}, \qquad (4b)$$

where the mixing angles  $\theta_{A,B}$  are defined as tan  $\theta_{A,B} = g_{A,p} \sqrt{N_{A,B}} / \Omega_d^{(A,B)}$ . It follows from Eqs. (3b) and (3d) that

$$\begin{split} \hat{\Psi}_{p} &= \frac{\hat{\mathcal{E}}_{p}}{\cos \theta_{B}} = -\frac{\sqrt{N_{B}}\hat{\sigma}_{bc}^{(B)}}{\sin \theta_{B}}, \\ \hat{\Psi}_{\pm} &= \frac{\hat{\mathcal{E}}_{\pm}}{\cos \theta_{A}} = -\frac{\sqrt{N_{A}}\hat{\sigma}_{bc}^{\pm(A)}}{\sin \theta_{A}}, \end{split}$$

i.e., inside the medium the photonic component of each polariton is proportional to  $\cos \theta_{\iota}$  while the atomic component to  $\sin \theta_{\iota}$  of the corresponding mixing angle  $\theta_{\iota}$ . From Eqs. (2a), (2b), and (3a)–(3e), the equations of motion for polaritons are then obtained as

$$\left(\frac{\partial}{\partial t} + v_p \frac{\partial}{\partial z}\right) \hat{\Psi}_p = -\kappa_p \hat{\Psi}_p + i \eta \hat{I}_s \hat{\Psi}_p + \hat{\mathcal{F}}_p, \qquad (5a)$$

$$\left(\frac{\partial}{\partial t} \pm v_s \frac{\partial}{\partial z}\right) \hat{\Psi}_{\pm} = -\kappa_s \hat{\Psi}_{\pm} + i\eta \hat{I}_p \hat{\Psi}_{\pm} + i\beta \hat{\Psi}_{\mp} + \hat{\mathcal{F}}_s, \quad (5b)$$

where  $v_p = c \cos^2 \theta_B$  and  $v_s = c \cos^2 \theta_A$  are the group velocities,  $\hat{I}_p \equiv \hat{\Psi}_p^{\dagger} \hat{\Psi}_p$  and  $\hat{I}_s \equiv \hat{\Psi}_+^{\dagger} \hat{\Psi}_+ + \hat{\Psi}_-^{\dagger} \hat{\Psi}_-$  the intensity (excitation-number) operators for the probe and signal polaritons, respectively,  $\kappa_{s,p} = \gamma_{A,B} \sin^2 \theta_{A,B}$  the absorption rates,  $\hat{\mathcal{F}}_{s,p}$  the associated  $\delta$ -correlated noise operators,  $\eta$  $=\cos^2\theta_A\sin^2\theta_B g_B^2/\Delta_B$  the cross-phase-modulation rate between the polaritons, and  $\beta = \Delta_s \sin^2 \theta_A$  the coupling rate of the forward and backward propagating components of the signal polariton. In Eq. (5b), the linear phase modulation has been absorbed in the signal polariton via the unitary transformation  $\hat{\Psi}_{\pm} \rightarrow \hat{\Psi}_{\pm} e^{2i\beta t}$ , and we have assumed that the effective phase matching condition  $2\delta kz \ll 1$  remains satisfied for  $0 \le z \le L$  [19]. We have also assumed that the cross absorption is negligible, which requires that  $\Delta_B \gg \gamma_d^{(B)}$  [13,14]. Then the cross-phase-modulation  $\eta$  is purely real and is proportional to the intensity of the photonic component of the signal polariton,  $\cos^2\theta_A = \hat{\mathcal{E}}_+^{\dagger} \hat{\mathcal{E}}_+ / (\hat{\Psi}_+^{\dagger} \hat{\Psi}_+)$ , multiplied by the intensity of the atomic component of the probe polariton,  $\sin^2\theta_B = N_B \hat{\sigma}_{cc}^{(B)} / (\hat{\Psi}_p^{\dagger} \hat{\Psi}_p).$ 

Equations (5a) and (5b) are similar to the corresponding equations derived for the case of cross-phase-modulation in a doped photonic crystal [21]. Their general analytical solution for arbitrary initial and boundary conditions of the travelingwave quantized fields  $\Psi_{p,\pm}$  is not known. However, when the absorption is small enough to be neglected (see below), for a given time and space dependence of the signal-polariton intensity  $\hat{I}_s(z,t)$ , the solution for the probe is

$$\hat{\Psi}_p(z,t) = \hat{\Psi}_p(0,\tau) \exp\left[i\frac{\eta}{v_p} \int_0^z \hat{I}_s(z',\tau+z'/v_p)dz'\right],\quad(6)$$

where  $\tau = t - z/v_p$  is the retarded time. An analytic solution for the two counterpropagating components of the signal polariton can be obtained only in the case when the spatial dependence of the probe-polariton intensity can be neglected on the scale of  $z_{\text{loc}}$ ,  $\hat{I}_p(z,t) \simeq \hat{I}_p(t)$ . This requires that  $v_p T_p$  $> z_{\text{loc}}$ , where  $T_p$  is the duration of the probe pulse. Alternatively, the spectral width of the probe  $\delta \omega_p \sim T_p^{-1}$  should satisfy  $\delta \omega_p < v_p/z_{\text{loc}}$ . Then Eq. (5b) can be solved using the Fourier transform technique [19]. The solution for the polariton-mode operators  $\hat{\psi}^q_{\pm}(t) = \int dz \ e^{\mp iqz} \hat{\Psi}_{\pm}(z,t)$  is given by

$$\hat{\psi}_{+}^{q}(t) = \hat{\psi}_{+}^{q}(0)e^{i\hat{\phi}_{s}(t)} \bigg[ \cos(\chi t) - i\frac{qv_{g}}{\chi}\sin(\chi t) \bigg], \qquad (7a)$$

$$\hat{\psi}_{-}^{q}(t) = i\hat{\psi}_{+}^{-q}(0)e^{i\hat{\phi}_{s}(t)}\frac{\beta}{\chi}\sin(\chi t),$$
 (7b)

where  $\chi = \sqrt{q^2 v_s^2 + \beta^2}$ . Note that all the spatial modes  $\hat{\psi}_{\pm}^q$  of the signal polariton acquire the same *q*-independent phase shift  $\hat{\phi}_s(t) = \eta \int_0^t \hat{I}_p(t') dt'$ , with  $\hat{I}_p(t) = \hat{\Psi}_p^{\dagger}(0, \tau) \hat{\Psi}_p(0, \tau)$ . It follows from Eqs. (7a) and (7b) that a signal pulse containing only the modes with  $|q| \ll \beta/v_g$  will be strongly trapped inside the medium, its wave packet periodically cycling between the forward and backward components while interacting with the probe polariton. We then obtain

$$\hat{\Psi}_{+}(z,t) = \hat{\Psi}_{+}(z,0)e^{i\hat{\phi}_{s}(t)}\cos(\beta t),$$
 (8a)

$$\hat{\Psi}_{-}(z,t) = i\hat{\Psi}_{+}(z,0)e^{i\hat{\phi}_{s}(t)}\sin(\beta t),$$
 (8b)

$$\hat{\Psi}_p(z,t) = \hat{\Psi}_p(0,\tau) e^{i\hat{\phi}_p(z)},\tag{8c}$$

where  $\hat{\phi}_p(z) = (\eta/v_p) \int_0^z \hat{l}_s(z') dz'$ , with  $\hat{l}_s(z) = \hat{\Psi}^{\dagger}(z,0) \hat{\Psi}_{\pm}(z,0)$ , is the probe phase-shift operator.

Equations (8a)–(8c) are our central result. Let us dwell upon the approximations involved in the derivation of this solution. During the conversion of the signal pulse into a standing-wave polaritonic excitation inside the PBG, the nonadiabatic corrections resulting in its dissipation are negligible provided the medium is optically thick [11],

$$\frac{g_A^2 N_A z_{\rm loc}}{c \, \gamma_a^{(A)}} \simeq \varsigma_A \rho_A L \gg 1 \,,$$

where  $\varsigma_A = \wp_{ab}^{(A)^2} \omega_{ab}^{(A)} / (2\hbar \epsilon_0 c \gamma_a^{(A)})$  is the resonant absorption cross section for the transition  $|b\rangle_A \rightarrow |a\rangle_A$  and  $\rho_A = N_A / (SL)$ 

is the density of atoms A. Due to nonzero values of q, the trapped signal pulse spreads and eventually leaks out of the medium at a rate

$$\kappa_l \simeq rac{q^2 v_s^2}{\pi eta}, \quad 0 \leqslant |q| < eta / v_s.$$

We can estimate the bandwidth of the signal pulse from its spatial extent as  $\delta q \sim v_s/(cL) < |\Omega_d^{(A)}|^2/(\gamma_a^{(A)}c)$ , thus obtaining the upper limit for the leakage rate

$$\kappa_l \le \frac{v_s^4}{\pi c^2 \beta L^2}.\tag{9}$$

Hence, the interaction time  $t_{int}=L/v_p$  is limited by  $t_{int} \times \max{\{\kappa_s, \kappa_p, \kappa_l\} \ll 1}$ . The corresponding fidelity of the cross-phase modulation is given by

$$F = \exp[-(\kappa_s + \kappa_p + \kappa_l)L/\upsilon_p].$$
(10)

Thus, to minimize the standing-wave field-induced absorption of the signal polariton, due to the enhanced relaxation of Raman coherence  $\gamma_A$  and index modulation exceeding the transparency window, the ac Stark shift should be limited by

$$\Delta_s < \frac{\gamma_{bc}^{(A)} \Delta}{\gamma_d^{(A)}}, \frac{|\Omega_d^{(A)}|^2}{\gamma_a^{(A)}}.$$
(11)

At the same time, the bandwidth of the probe is limited by the length of the medium [22],

$$\delta\omega_p < \frac{|\Omega_d^{(B)}|^2}{\sqrt{g_p^2 N_B \gamma_a^{(B)} L/c}} = \frac{|\Omega_d^{(B)}|^2 k_p}{\gamma_a^{(B)} \sqrt{(3\pi/2)\rho_B L}},$$
(12)

where  $\rho_B = N_B / (SL)$  is the density of atoms *B*.

Under these conditions, as can be deduced from Eqs. (5a), (5b), and (8a)–(8c), the time evolution of the system is described by the effective interaction Hamiltonian

$$H_{\rm eff} = -\frac{\hbar}{L} \int dz [\eta \hat{\Psi}_{p}^{\dagger} \hat{\Psi}_{p} (\hat{\Psi}_{+}^{\dagger} \hat{\Psi}_{+} + \hat{\Psi}_{-}^{\dagger} \hat{\Psi}_{-}) + \beta (\hat{\Psi}_{+}^{\dagger} \hat{\Psi}_{-} + \hat{\Psi}_{-}^{\dagger} \hat{\Psi}_{+})].$$
(13)

Its first term is responsible for the cross-phase-modulation between the probe and signal polaritons, while the second term describes the scattering between the forward and backward components of the signal polariton into each other. Since the probe polariton propagates with the group velocity  $v_p$ , the implicit time dependence of the effective Hamiltonian (13) is contained in the probe polariton operators as  $\hat{\Psi}_p$  $=\hat{\Psi}_p(z-\zeta)$ , where  $\zeta=v_pt$ . Employing the plane-wave decomposition of the polariton operators

$$\hat{\Psi}_p(z) = \sum_q \hat{\psi}_p^q e^{iqz}, \qquad (14a)$$

$$\hat{\Psi}_{\pm}(z) = \sum_{q} \hat{\psi}_{\pm}^{q} e^{\pm iqz}, \qquad (14b)$$

where the mode operators  $\hat{\psi}_i^q$  obey, to a good approximation [11], the bosonic commutation relations  $[\hat{\psi}_i^q, \hat{\psi}_i^{q'}] \approx \delta_{ij} \delta_{qq'}$ ,



we have  $[\hat{\Psi}_i(z), \hat{\Psi}_j^{\dagger}(z')] \simeq L \delta_{ij} \delta(z-z')$ . It is then easy to show that the first and second terms of the effective Hamiltonian (13) commute.

## **III. CROSS-PHASE-MODULATION**

In this section we study the nonlinear interaction between the signal and probe polaritons by exploring the classical as well as fully quantum treatments of the system.

### A. Classical fields

We begin with the classical limit of the theory, in which the operators  $\hat{\Psi}_{p,\pm}$  and  $\hat{I}_{p,s}$  are replaced by the corresponding *c* numbers. Let us consider two single-photon pulses, which, upon entering the medium, are converted into two polaritons, each containing a single excitation,

$$\frac{1}{L}\int I_s dz = \frac{v_p}{L}\int I_p dt \simeq 1.$$
(15)

Then the conditional phase shifts, accumulated by the probe and signal pulses during the interaction, are given by

$$\phi_p = \phi_s = \frac{\eta L}{v_p} = \frac{g_B^2 L \cos^2 \theta_A \tan^2 \theta_B}{c \Delta_B} \equiv \phi.$$
(16)

We note again that the phase shift is proportional to the intensity of the photonic component of the signal polariton, as attested by the presence of the  $\cos^2 \theta_A$  term in the numerator of Eq. (16).

Expressing the atom-field coupling constants g through the decay rate  $\gamma$  of the corresponding excited state as

$$g = \frac{3\pi c\,\gamma}{2k^2 SL},$$

and assuming that  $\gamma_a^{(A)} \simeq \gamma_a^{(B)}$  and  $g_A^2 N_A \gg |\Omega_d^{(A)}|^2 (v_s \ll c)$ , from Eq. (16) we have

$$\phi \simeq \frac{3\pi\gamma_d |\Omega_d^{(A)}|^2 \rho_B}{2k_p^2 \Delta_B |\Omega_d^{(B)}|^2 S \rho_A}.$$
(17)

For realistic experimental parameters, relevant to a cold atomic gas  $(T \le 1 \text{ mK})$  with  $L \simeq 1 \text{ cm}$ ,  $\rho_{A,B} \simeq 10^{12} \text{ cm}^{-3}$ ,  $S \simeq 10^{-8} \text{ cm}^2$ ,  $\omega_{p,s} \simeq 3 \times 10^{15} \text{ rad/s}$ ,  $\Omega_d^{(A)} \simeq 5 \times 10^8 \text{ rad/s}$ ,  $\Omega_d^{(B)} \simeq 2 \times 10^7 \text{ rad/s}$ ,  $\Delta_B \simeq \Delta_s \simeq 10^8 \text{ rad/s}$ ,  $\gamma_{a,d} \simeq 10^7 \text{ s}^{-1}$ , and  $\gamma_{bc} \simeq 10^3 \text{ s}^{-1}$ , we obtain  $\phi \simeq \pi$  with the fidelity  $\mathcal{F} \ge 0.98$ , the

FIG. 2. (Color online) (a) Probe-polariton propagation and interaction with the trapped signal polariton. (b) Probe (signal) phase shift  $\phi_p(z) \equiv \phi_p(z, t_{\text{max}} + z/v_p) \ [\phi_s(t) \equiv \phi_s(z, t)]$  as a function of z[t].

main limiting factor being the collisional relaxation of Raman coherence. In Fig. 2 we show the results of our numerical simulations of the probe polariton propagation and interaction with the trapped signal polariton. One can see in Fig. 2(a) that the trapped signal polariton slowly spreads with the rate  $\kappa_l$  and simultaneously undergoes rapid spatiotemporal oscillations, whose period is determined by the reflection rate  $T_{\rm osc} = \pi/\beta$ , while the spatial amplitude is given by the penetration depth  $\pi v_s/(2\beta) = \pi c/(2\Delta_s \tan^2 \theta_A)$  which is much smaller than its spatial extent  $z_{\rm loc}$ . The resulting phase shifts of the probe and signal pulses are shown in Fig. 2(b).

#### B. Quantum fields: The evolution operator

We now turn to the fully quantum treatment of the system. Given an input state of the probe and signal polaritons  $|\Phi_{in}\rangle$ , the state of the system subject to the effective interaction Hamiltonian  $H_{eff}$  evolves according to

$$|\Phi(t)\rangle = U(t)|\Phi_{\rm in}\rangle,\tag{18}$$

where the evolution operator U(t) is defined via

$$U(t) = \exp\left(-\frac{i}{\hbar} \int_0^t H_{\rm eff} dt'\right).$$
(19)

We are interested in the output state of the system at time  $t_{out} > L/v_p$ , when the probe pulse has left the active medium. Since the first term of Hamiltonian (13), which is responsible for the cross-phase-modulation between the probe and signal polaritons, commutes with the second term, which describes the scattering between the forward and backward components of the signal polariton, the evolution operator (19) can be factorized into the product of two commuting operators  $U_{\rm I}$  and  $U_{\rm II}$ , corresponding to the respective terms of the Hamiltonian,

$$U_{\rm out} = U_{\rm I} U_{\rm II}.$$
 (20)

Using the plane-wave decompositions for the polariton operators, Eqs. (14a) and (14b), and recalling that in Eq. (13)  $\hat{\Psi}_p = \hat{\Psi}_p(z-\zeta)$  with  $\zeta = v_p t$ , we have

$$U_{\rm I} = \prod_{q_p} \exp\left[i\phi \hat{\psi}_p^{q_p\dagger} \hat{\psi}_p^{q_p} \sum_q (\hat{\psi}_+^{q\dagger} \hat{\psi}_+^q + \hat{\psi}_-^{q\dagger} \hat{\psi}_-^q)\right], \quad (21a)$$

$$U_{\rm II} = \prod_{q} \exp[i\beta t_{\rm out}(\hat{\psi}_{+}^{q\dagger}\hat{\psi}_{-}^{-q} + \hat{\psi}_{-}^{-q\dagger}\hat{\psi}_{+}^{q})].$$
(21b)

Note that  $U_{\rm I}$  does not contain time explicitly, because for  $t_{\rm out} > L/v_p$  the cross-phase-modulation is over, as the probe

pulse has already left the medium. However, the interaction time  $L/v_p$  is contained implicitly in  $\phi = \eta(L/v_p)$ . Below we will employ the evolution operator of Eqs. (20), (21a), and (21b) to calculate the output state of the system for the single-photon and coherent input states.

#### C. Single-photon states

Consider first the evolution of two single-photon input pulses, which in the medium correspond to the initial state

$$|\Phi_{\rm in}\rangle = |1_p\rangle \otimes |1_+\rangle \otimes |0_-\rangle, \tag{22}$$

consisting of two single-excitation polariton wave packets

$$|1_p\rangle = \sum_{q_p} \xi_p^{q_p} |1_p^{q_p}\rangle, \quad |1_+\rangle = \sum_q \xi_+^q |1_+^q\rangle,$$

where  $|1_p^{q_p}\rangle = \hat{\psi}_p^{q_p\dagger}|0\rangle$  and  $|1_+^q\rangle = \hat{\psi}_+^{q\dagger}|0\rangle$ . The Fourier amplitudes  $\xi_{p,+}^q$ , normalized as  $\Sigma_q |\xi_{p,+}^{q\dagger}|^2 = 1$ , define the spatial envelopes  $f_{p,+}(z) = \Sigma_q \xi_{p,+}^q e^{iqz}$  of the probe and forward signal pulses that initially (at t=0) are localized around z=0 and z=L/2, respectively [see Fig. 2(a)]. After the interaction, at time  $t_{\text{out}} > L/v_p$ , the output state of the system is found to be

$$\begin{split} |\Phi_{\text{out}}\rangle &= U_{\text{out}} |\Phi_{\text{in}}\rangle = e^{i\phi} |1_{p}\rangle \otimes [\cos(\beta t_{\text{out}})|1_{+}\rangle \otimes |0_{-}\rangle \\ &+ i\sin(\beta t_{\text{out}})|0_{+}\rangle \otimes |1_{-}\rangle], \end{split}$$
(23)

where  $|1_{-}\rangle \equiv \sum_{q} \xi_{+}^{q} |1_{-}^{-q}\rangle$  with  $|1_{-}^{-q}\rangle = \hat{\psi}_{-}^{-q\dagger} |0\rangle$ . Thus, while the signal pulse periodically cycles between the forward and backward modes, the combined state of the system acquires an overall conditional phase shift  $\phi = \eta L/v_p$ . When  $\phi = \pi$  and  $t_{\text{out}}$  is such that  $\beta t_{\text{out}} = 2\pi n$  (*n* being any integer), the output state of the two photons is given by

$$|\Phi_{\rm out}\rangle = - |\Phi_{\rm in}\rangle, \qquad (24)$$

which can be used to realize a deterministic controlled-phase (CPHASE) logic gate between the two photons representing qubits, as described in Sec. IV.

#### **D.** Multimode coherent states

Consider finally the evolution of input wave packets composed of the multimode coherent states

$$|\alpha_p\rangle = \prod_{q_p} |\alpha_p^{q_p}\rangle, \quad |\alpha_+\rangle = \prod_q |\alpha_+^q\rangle, \quad |0_-\rangle = \prod_q |0_-^q\rangle.$$
(25)

The states  $|\alpha_p\rangle$  and  $|\alpha_+\rangle$  are the eigenstates of the input operators  $\hat{\Psi}_p(0,t)$  and  $\hat{\Psi}_+(z,0)$  with the corresponding eigenvalues

$$\alpha_p(t) = \sum_{q_p} \alpha_p^{q_p} e^{-iq_p ct}, \quad \alpha_+(z) = \sum_q \alpha_+^q e^{iqz}.$$
 (26)

From the operator solutions (8), the expectation values for the polariton operators are then obtained as

$$\langle \hat{\Psi}_p(z,t) \rangle = \alpha_p(\tau) \exp\left[\frac{e^{i\phi} - 1}{L} \int_0^z |\alpha_+(z')|^2 dz'\right], \quad (27a)$$

$$\langle \hat{\Psi}_{\pm}(z,t) \rangle = \alpha_{+}(z) \exp\left[\frac{e^{i\phi v_{p}/c} - 1}{L} c \int_{0}^{t} |\alpha_{p}(\tau')|^{2} dt'\right] \\ \times \begin{bmatrix} \cos(\beta t) \\ i \sin(\beta t) \end{bmatrix},$$
(27b)

where  $\phi$  is given in Eq. (16). These equations are notably different from those obtained for single-mode [23] and multimode copropagating fields [16,18] because all parts of the probe pulse interact with the whole signal pulse (and the other way around), which is reflected in the space (time) integration. Similarly to the cases discussed in Refs. [16,18,23], only in the limit  $\phi \leq 1$  do Eqs. (27a) and (27b) reproduce the classical result,

$$\phi_p = \frac{\phi}{L} \int |\alpha_+|^2 dz' = \frac{\eta}{v_p} \int I_s(z') dz', \qquad (28a)$$

$$\phi_s = \frac{\phi v_p}{L} \int |\alpha_p|^2 dt' = \eta \int_0^t I_p(t') dt', \qquad (28b)$$

whereby a phase shift of  $\pi$  can be obtained when

$$\frac{1}{v_p}\int |\alpha_+|^2 dz' = \int |\alpha_p|^2 dt' = \frac{\pi}{\eta}$$

This restriction on the classical correspondence of the coherent states comes about since, for large enough cross-phasemodulation rates  $\eta$ , these states exhibit periodic collapses and revivals as  $\phi$  and  $\phi v_p/c$  change from 0 to  $2\pi$ . This fact severely limits the usefulness of weak coherent states for QI applications based on the polarization degrees of freedom of optical fields.

Let us also calculate the time evolution of the input state

$$|\Phi_{\rm in}\rangle = |\alpha_p\rangle \otimes |\alpha_+\rangle \otimes |0_-\rangle. \tag{29}$$

Using Eqs. (20), (21a), and (21b), and the fact that  $\exp[i\beta t(a^{\dagger}b + b^{\dagger}a)]|n_a\rangle|0_b\rangle$ 

$$=\sum_{k=0}^{n} {\binom{n}{k}}^{1/2} [\cos(\beta t)]^{n-k} [i\sin(\beta t)]^{k} |(n-k)_{a}\rangle |k_{b}\rangle, \qquad (30)$$

where  $a^{\dagger}$ , a and  $b^{\dagger}$ , b are the bosonic creation and annihilation operators for the corresponding field modes [24], we obtain a rather cumbersome, but nevertheless useful result,

$$\begin{split} |\Phi_{\text{out}}\rangle &= U_{\text{out}} |\Phi_{\text{in}}\rangle \\ &= \prod_{q_p} e^{-|\alpha_p^{q_p}|^{2}/2} \sum_{m_1, m_2, \dots, m_l} \frac{(\alpha_p^{q_p})^{m_1} (\alpha_p^{q_p})^{m_2} \cdots (\alpha_p^{q_p})^{m_l}}{\sqrt{m_1 ! m_2 ! \cdots m_l !}} \\ &\times |(m_1)_p^{q_p^1}\rangle |(m_2)_p^{q_p^2}\rangle \cdots |(m_l)_p^{q_p^l}\rangle \otimes \prod_q e^{-|\alpha_+^q|^{2}/2} \\ &\times \sum_n [\alpha_+^q e^{i\phi(m_1 + m_2 + \cdots + m_l)}]^n \\ &\times \sum_{k=0}^n \frac{[\cos(\beta t_{\text{out}})]^{n-k} [i\sin(\beta t_{\text{out}})]^k}{\sqrt{k! (n-k)!}} |(n-k)_+^q\rangle |k_-^{-q}\rangle. \end{split}$$
(31)



FIG. 3. (Color online) Proposed implementation of the optical CPHASE logic gate between two single-photon qubits, using polarizing beam splitters (PBS's), and  $\pi$  cross-phase-modulation (XPM) studied here.

For  $\phi = \pi$ , one has  $e^{i\phi(m_1+m_2+\cdots+m_l)} = \pm 1$ , the "+1" or "-1" corresponding to the sum  $(m_1+m_2+\cdots+m_l)$  being, respectively, even or odd. Accordingly, Eq. (31) simplifies to

$$\begin{split} |\Phi_{\text{out}}\rangle &= \frac{1}{2} (|\alpha_{p}\rangle + |-\alpha_{p}\rangle) \otimes \prod_{q} e^{-|\alpha_{+}^{q}|^{2}/2} \sum_{n} (\alpha_{+}^{q})^{n} \\ &\times \sum_{k=0}^{n} \frac{[\cos(\beta t_{\text{out}})]^{n-k} [i\sin(\beta t_{\text{out}})]^{k}}{\sqrt{k! (n-k)!}} |(n-k)_{+}^{q}\rangle |k_{-}^{-q}\rangle \\ &+ \frac{1}{2} (|\alpha_{p}\rangle - |-\alpha_{p}\rangle) \otimes \prod_{q} e^{-|\alpha_{+}^{q}|^{2}/2} \sum_{n} (-\alpha_{+}^{q})^{n} \\ &\times \sum_{k=0}^{n} \frac{[\cos(\beta t_{\text{out}})]^{n-k} [i\sin(\beta t_{\text{out}})]^{k}}{\sqrt{k! (n-k)!}} |(n-k)_{+}^{q}\rangle |k_{-}^{-q}\rangle, \end{split}$$
(32)

where  $|-\alpha_p\rangle = \prod_{q_p} |-\alpha_p^{q_p}\rangle$ . A particularly simple and important case is realized for  $\beta t_{out} = (\pi/2)n$  (*n* being any integer), when either  $\sin(\beta t_{out})$  or  $\cos(\beta t_{out})$  is zero and the signal polariton is found in one of the four possible states  $|\alpha_+\rangle \otimes |0_-\rangle, |-\alpha_+\rangle \otimes |0_-\rangle, |0_+\rangle \otimes |i\alpha_-\rangle$ , and  $|0_+\rangle \otimes |-i\alpha_-\rangle$ . As an example, when  $\beta t_{out} = 2\pi n$ , we have

$$\begin{split} |\Phi_{\text{out}}\rangle &= \frac{1}{2}(|\alpha_{p}\rangle + |-\alpha_{p}\rangle) \otimes |\alpha_{+}\rangle \otimes |0_{-}\rangle \\ &+ \frac{1}{2}(|\alpha_{p}\rangle - |-\alpha_{p}\rangle) \otimes |-\alpha_{+}\rangle \otimes |0_{-}\rangle, \end{split}$$
(33)

which is an entangled coherent superposition of macroscopically distinguishable states of two fields. Such entanglement of coherent Schrödinger-cat states [25] can find important applications in schemes of quantum-information processing and communication with continuous variables [26]. Thus, using our scheme, one could contemplate the feasibility of deterministic quantum computation with optical coherent states [27].

### **IV. DETERMINISTIC LOGIC GATE**

Utilizing the scheme of Fig. 3 and the results of Sec. III C, one can realize a transformation corresponding to the

CPHASE logic gate between two traveling single-photon pulses representing qubits. To this end, suppose that the qubit basis states  $\{|0\rangle, |1\rangle\}$  are represented by the vertical  $|V\rangle$  $\equiv |0\rangle$  and horizontal  $|H\rangle \equiv |1\rangle$  polarization states of the photon. After passing through a polarizing beam splitter (PBS), the vertically polarized component of each photon is not reflected, while the horizontally polarized component is directed into the active medium. Employing the procedure discussed above, whereby the  $|H_s\rangle$  component of the signal pulse is first trapped in the medium, then interacts with the  $|H_n\rangle$  component of the probe, and finally is released, the two-photon state  $|\Phi_{in}\rangle = |H_pH_s\rangle$  acquires the conditional phase shift  $\pi$ , as per Eq. (24). At the output, each photon is recombined with its vertically polarized component on another PBS, where the complete temporal overlap of the vertically and horizontally polarized components of each photon is achieved by delaying the  $|V\rangle$  wave packet in a fiber loop or sending it though another EIT vapor cell. The resulting transformation corresponds to the truth table of the CPHASE gate,

$$|V_{p}V_{s}\rangle \rightarrow |V_{p}V_{s}\rangle,$$
$$|V_{p}H_{s}\rangle \rightarrow |V_{p}H_{s}\rangle,$$
$$|H_{p}V_{s}\rangle \rightarrow |H_{p}V_{s}\rangle,$$
$$|H_{p}H_{s}\rangle \rightarrow -|H_{p}H_{s}\rangle.$$
(34)

Together with the Faraday rotations of photon polarization (implementing arbitrary single-qubit rotations) and linear phase shift, the CPHASE gate is *universal* as it can realize any unitary transformation [1].

#### **V. CONCLUSIONS**

In this paper we have proposed a scheme for highly efficient Kerr nonlinear interaction between two weak optical fields. We have shown that large conditional phase shifts and entanglement can be obtained in atomic vapors, in which a weak (quantum) probe pulse, upon propagating through the medium, interacts with a weak signal pulse that is dynamically trapped in a photonic band gap created by spatially periodic modulation of the electromagnetically-inducedtransparency resonance. The attainable  $\pi$  phase shift accompanied by negligible absorption and spectral broadening can be used for high-fidelity implementation of the CPHASE universal quantum logic gate between the two single-photon pulses. The proposed scheme may therefore pave the way to quantum-information applications, such as deterministic alloptical quantum computation, dense coding, and teleportation [1].

Before closing, we note that our central equations (5a), (5b), and (8a)–(8c) and consequently the main results Eqs. (23), (27a), and (27b) are similar to those obtained by us for the case of cross-phase-modulation in doped photonic crystals [21], whose practical realization represents a formidable

experimental challenge. By contrast, the recent experimental progress in trapping and manipulating light pulses in dynamically controlled photonic band gaps in atomic vapors [28] puts the present scheme within easy experimental reach considering present day technology.

#### ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We gratefully acknowledge stimulating discussions with A. André and M. D. Lukin. This work was supported by the EC (QUACS and ATESIT Networks), ISF, and Minerva.

- M. A. Nielsen and I. L. Chuang, *Quantum Computation and Quantum Information* (Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, U.K., 2000); A. Steane, Rep. Prog. Phys. 61, 117 (1998); C. H. Bennett and D. P. DiVincenzo, Nature (London) 404, 247 (2000).
- [2] D. Loss and D. P. DiVincenzo, Phys. Rev. A 57, 120 (1998);
   B. E. Kane, Nature (London) 393, 133 (1998).
- [3] D. Petrosyan and G. Kurizki, Phys. Rev. Lett. **89**, 207902 (2002).
- [4] J. I. Cirac and P. Zoller, Phys. Rev. Lett. 74, 4091 (1995); C. A. Sackett *et al.*, Nature (London) 404, 256 (2000); F. Schmidt-Kaler *et al.*, *ibid.* 422, 408 (2003); D. Leibfried *et al.*, *ibid.* 422, 412 (2003).
- [5] G. K. Brennen, C. M. Caves, P. S. Jessen, and I. H. Deutsch, Phys. Rev. Lett. 82, 1060 (1999).
- [6] I. L. Chuang and Y. Yamamoto, Phys. Rev. A 52, 3489 (1995).
- [7] E. Knill, R. Laflamme, and G. J. Milburn, Nature (London) 409, 46 (2001); J. L. O'Brien, G. J. Pryde, A. G. White, T. C. Ralph, and D. Branning, *ibid.* 426, 264 (2003); S. Gasparoni, J.-W. Pan, Ph. Walther, T. Rudolph, and A. Zeilinger, Phys. Rev. Lett. 93, 020504 (2004).
- [8] R. W. Boyd, Nonlinear Optics (Academic Press, San Diego, CA, 1992).
- [9] S. E. Harris, Phys. Today 50 (7), 36 (1997); L. V. Hau *et al.*, Nature (London) 397, 594 (1999).
- [10] M. O. Scully and M. S. Zubairy, *Quantum Optics* (Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, U.K., 1997), Chap. 7.
- [11] M. Fleischhauer and M. D. Lukin, Phys. Rev. Lett. 84, 5094 (2000); Phys. Rev. A 65, 022314 (2002).
- [12] C. Liu, Z. Dutton, C. H. Behroozi, and L. V. Hau, Nature (London) 409, 490 (2001); D. F. Phillips, A. Fleischhauer, A. Mair, R. L. Walsworth, and M. D. Lukin, Phys. Rev. Lett. 86, 783 (2001).
- [13] H. Schmidt and A. Imamoğlu, Opt. Lett. 21, 1936 (1996).
- [14] S. E. Harris and Y. Yamamoto, Phys. Rev. Lett. 81, 3611 (1998); M. Yan, E. G. Rickey, and Y. Zhu, Phys. Rev. A 64,

041801(R) (2001).

- [15] S. E. Harris and L. V. Hau, Phys. Rev. Lett. 82, 4611 (1999).
- [16] M. D. Lukin and A. Imamoğlu, Phys. Rev. Lett. 84, 1419 (2000).
- [17] D. Petrosyan and G. Kurizki, Phys. Rev. A 65, 033833 (2002).
- [18] D. Petrosyan and Yu. P. Malakyan, Phys. Rev. A 70, 023822 (2004).
- [19] A. Andre and M. D. Lukin, Phys. Rev. Lett. **89**, 143602 (2002).
- [20] Q. A. Turchette *et al.*, Phys. Rev. Lett. **75**, 4710 (1995); A. Imamoglu, H. Schmidt, G. Woods, and M. Deutsch, *ibid.* **79**, 1467 (1997); A. Rauschenbeutel *et al.*, *ibid.* **83**, 5166 (1999).
- [21] I. Friedler, G. Kurizki, and D. Petrosyan, Europhys. Lett. **68**, 625 (2004).
- [22] M. D. Lukin et al., Phys. Rev. Lett. 79, 2959 (1997).
- [23] B. C. Sanders and G. J. Milburn, Phys. Rev. A 45, 1919 (1992).
- [24] Equation (30) can be derived by noting the formal analogy between the problems of two coupled quantized harmonic oscillators and spin-*J* system in a constant magnetic field, whose solution is well known; see, e.g., A. R. Edmonds, *Angular Momentum in Quantum Mechanics* (Princeton University Press, Princeton, NJ, 1974).
- [25] E. Schrödinger, Naturwiss. 23 807 (1935) [Quantum Theory and Measurement, edited by J. A. Wheeler and W. H. Zurek (Princeton University Press, Princeton, NJ, 1983) (English translation)].
- [26] Quantum Information with Continuous Variables, edited by S. L. Braunstein and A. K. Pati (Kluwer Academic, Dordrecht, 2003).
- [27] H. Jeong and M. S. Kim, Phys. Rev. A 65, 042305 (2002); T.
   C. Ralph, A. Gilchrist, G. J. Milburn, W. J. Munro, and S. Glancy, *ibid.* 68, 042319 (2003).
- [28] M. Bajcsy, A. S. Zibrov, and M. D. Lukin, Nature (London)
   426, 638 (2003); H. Kang, G. Hernandez, and Y. Zhu, Phys. Rev. Lett. 93, 073601 (2004).

# IV. GIANT NONLINEARITY AND ENTANGLEMENT OF SINGLE PHOTONS IN PHOTONIC BAND GAP STRUCTURES

*Europhys. Lett.*, **68** (5), pp. 625–631 (2004) DOI: 10.1209/epl/i2004-10260-0

## Giant nonlinearity and entanglement of single photons in photonic bandgap structures

I. FRIEDLER<sup>1</sup>, G. KURIZKI<sup>1</sup> and D. PETROSYAN<sup>2</sup>

 Department of Chemical Physics, Weizmann Institute of Science Rehovot 76100, Israel
 <sup>2</sup> Institute of Electronic Structure & Laser, FORTH - Heraklion 71110, Crete, Greece

received 29 June 2004; accepted in final form 1 October 2004 published online 5 November 2004

PACS. 03.67.-a – Quantum information.
 PACS. 42.70.Qs – Photonic bandgap materials.
 PACS. 42.50.Gy – Effects of atomic coherence on propagation, absorption, and amplification of light; electromagnetically induced transparency and absorption.

**Abstract.** – Giantly enhanced cross-phase modulation with suppressed spectral broadening is predicted between optically induced dark-state polaritons whose propagation is strongly affected by photonic bandgaps of spatially periodic media with multilevel dopants. This mechanism is shown to be capable of fully entangling two single-photon pulses with high fidelity.

Introduction. – The main impediment towards the use of single photons in schemes for deterministic quantum logic and teleportation [1] as very robust and versatile carriers of quantum information [2] is the weakness of optical nonlinearities in conventional media. A major trend aimed at the enhancement of optical nonlinearities exploits one-dimensional (1D) periodic distributed Bragg reflectors and 2D- or 3D-periodic photonic crystals (PCs), where light can be slowed down or trapped via multiple reflections in the vicinity of photonic bandgaps (PBGs) [3]. Giantly enhanced nonlinearity has been predicted when dopants with transition frequencies within the PBG are implanted in the structure, so that light near such frequencies resonantly interacts with the dopants and is concurrently affected by the PBG dispersion [4]. The resulting soliton-like transmission of very weak pulses within the PBG while filtering out spurious noise is highly advantageous for classical communication [5]. However, this mechanism is incompatible with the goals of quantum logic and communications, particularly with photon-photon entanglement, because of the quantum noise associated with resonant field-atom interactions.

Another pathway to enhance the nonlinearities is based on electromagnetically induced transparency (EIT) in atomic media, which comes about when classical driving fields induce coherence between atomic levels and transform the weak fields into atom-dressed dark-state polaritons [6,7]. The ultrahigh sensitivity of the EIT polaritonic dispersion to a small field-induced Stark shift of its atomic level can result in an appreciable nonlinear phase shift, impressed by one ultraweak field upon another [8]. Notwithstanding this promising sensitivity, EIT-polariton entanglement by a large conditional phase shift of one photon in the presence of another (also known as cross-phase modulation) faces serious challenges in spatially uniform



Fig. 1 – (a) Level scheme of atomic species A and B. Atoms A convert the input signal field  $\mathcal{E}_{in}$  at frequency outside the PBG to the trapped field  $\mathcal{E}_{\pm}$  at frequency inside the PBG. Atoms B provide EIT for the probe field  $\mathcal{E}_p$  and its cross-coupling with the signal field  $\mathcal{E}_{\pm}$ . (b) 2D-periodic photonic crystal (PC) having the density of modes  $\rho(\omega)$ , is doped with atomic species A and B. (c) Interaction and the resulting phase shift of the probe and signal pulses.

media. One drawback of these schemes has been the mismatch between the group velocities of the probe pulse moving as a slow EIT polariton and the nearly free propagating signal pulse, which severely limits their effective interaction length and the maximal conditional phase shift [9]. To enable long interaction times and thus large conditional phase shifts in a medium of finite length (up to a few centimeters), the group velocities of *both* interacting pulses should be small [10,11]. This, however, imposes a limitation on the photonic component of the signal polariton whose magnitude determines the phase shift. Copropagating pulses pose yet another difficulty: since the phase shift of each pulse is proportional to the local intensity of the other pulse, different parts of the interacting pulses acquire different phase shifts, which results in their spectral broadening.

Here we put forward a mechanism that may produce strong photon-photon interactions along with suppressed quantum noise and give rise to their entanglement with high fidelity, by combining the advantages of their dispersion in PBG structures and of the strongly enhanced nonlinear optical coupling achievable via EIT in an appropriately doped medium. The main idea is that a single-photon signal pulse is adiabatically converted into a standing-wave polaritonic excitation inside the periodic structure. This trapped polariton, having an appreciable photonic component, can impress a large, spatially uniform phase shift upon a slowly propagating probe polariton. This task can further be facilitated by employing 2D- or 3D-periodic structures with defects where the two pulses interact via tightly confined modes [3, 12, 13].

Photon-photon interaction in PBG structures. – The proposed scheme is based upon a periodic structure containing uniformly distributed dopants —atoms A and B (see fig. 1). Atoms A, having double- $\Lambda$  level configuration and interacting with classical driving fields on the transitions  $|c\rangle_A \to |a\rangle_A$ ,  $|a'\rangle_A$ , with the Rabi frequencies  $\Omega_d^{(A,A')}$ , respectively, facilitate the trapping of the signal pulse inside the periodic structure, by converting its frequency from outside to inside of the PBG. On the other hand, atoms B, having N level configuration and interacting with the  $\Omega_d^{(B)}$  driving field on the transition  $|c\rangle_B \to |a\rangle_B$ , serve to simultaneously slow down the probe pulse and cross-couple it with the signal.

The following procedure is foreseen to this end. Initially, all atoms A are in the ground state  $|b\rangle_A$ , the driving fields  $\Omega_d^{(A)} = 0$  and  $\Omega_d^{(A')} > T_{in}^{-1}$ , where  $T_{in}$  is the temporal width of the input signal pulse  $\mathcal{E}_{in}$ . The carrier frequency of  $\mathcal{E}_{in}$  is outside the PBG, close to the  $|b\rangle_A \rightarrow |a'\rangle_A$  transition frequency, so that the usual EIT for the input signal due to the  $\Lambda$ configuration  $|b\rangle_A \leftrightarrow |a'\rangle_A \leftrightarrow |c\rangle_A$  is realized. Upon entering the medium, the signal pulse is slowed down and spatially compressed, by a factor of  $v'_s/c \ll 1$ , to the length  $z_{\rm loc} \simeq T_{\rm in} v'_s$ , where  $v'_s \propto |\Omega_d^{(A')}|^2$  is its group velocity inside the medium. Once the signal pulse has fully accommodated in the medium of length L, which requires that  $z_{\text{loc}} < L$ , the driving field  $\Omega_d^{(A')}$ is adiabatically switched off. As a result, the signal is stopped, its photonic component being converted into the stationary atomic (Raman) coherence  $\sigma_{bc}^{(A)}$  [6,7]. Next, the driving field  $\Omega_d^{(A)}$  is adiabatically switched on to a value  $\Omega_d^{(A)} > \Omega_d^{(A')}$ , converting the atomic coherence into the signal field  $\mathcal{E}_{\pm}$ , whose frequency is inside of the PBG and amplitude is larger than that of the input signal  $\mathcal{E}_{in}$  by a factor of  $\sqrt{v_s/v'_s} \simeq \Omega_d^{(A)}/\Omega_d^{(A')} > 1$  [7]. Due to the Bragg scattering of the forward and backward propagating components of the signal pulse with the wave vectors  $\pm k$ , it remains localized (trapped) within the medium [3]. Both components  $\mathcal{E}_{\pm}$  of the signal field dispersively interact with atoms B via transition  $|c\rangle_B \to |d\rangle_B$  with the detuning  $\Delta_B$ . This off-resonant interaction causes an ac Stark shift of level  $|c\rangle_B$ , thereby strongly affecting the EIT dispersion for the probe field  $\mathcal{E}_p$ , which interacts with atoms B on the transition  $|b\rangle_B \to |a\rangle_B$  [8]. For a large enough product of the signal-field intensity  $|\mathcal{E}_{\pm}|^2$  and interaction time  $L/v_p$  ( $v_p$  being the probe group velocity), both pulses accumulate a uniform conditional phase shift which can reach  $\pi$  (see fig. 1(c)). Finally, reversing the sequence that resulted in trapping of the signal pulse, its frequency is converted back to the original frequency and the  $\mathcal{E}_{out}$  pulse leaves the medium.

Let us now consider the scheme more quantitatively. To describe the quantum properties of the medium, we use collective slowly varying atomic operators  $\hat{\sigma}_{\mu\nu}^{(\iota)}(z,t) = \frac{1}{N_{\iota}^z} \sum_{j=1}^{N_{\iota}^z} |\mu_j\rangle_{\iota\iota} \langle \nu_j| \times e^{-i\omega_{\mu\nu}^{(\iota)}t}$ , averaged over a small but macroscopic volume containing many dopants of species  $\iota = A, B$  around position z [6]:  $N_{A,B}^z = (N_{A,B}/L) \, dz \gg 1$ , where  $N_{A,B}$  is the total number of the corresponding dopants. The quantum radiation is described by the traveling-wave (multimode) electric-field operators  $\hat{\mathcal{E}}_{\pm}(z,t) = \sum_q a_{\pm}^q(t) e^{\pm iqz}$  and  $\hat{\mathcal{E}}_p(z,t) = \sum_q a_p^q(t) e^{iqz}$ , where  $a_j^q$  are the annihilation operators for the field mode with the wave vector  $k_j + q, k_j$  being the carrier wave vector of the corresponding field. These single-mode operators possess the standard bosonic commutation relations  $[a_i^q, a_j^{\prime\dagger}] = \delta_{ij}\delta_{qq'}$ , which yield  $[\hat{\mathcal{E}}_i(z), \hat{\mathcal{E}}_j^\dagger(z')] = L\delta_{ij}\delta(z-z')$ .

Using the standard technique [6], we perturbatively solve the Heisenberg equations for the atomic coherences  $\hat{\sigma}_{\mu\nu}^{(\iota)}$  under EIT conditions [6–11] and substitute the solution into the propagation equations for the slowly varying field operators  $\hat{\mathcal{E}}_j(z,t)$ . These operators are related to the polariton operators  $\hat{\Psi}_{\pm} = \hat{\mathcal{E}}_{\pm}/\cos\theta_A$  and  $\hat{\Psi}_p = \hat{\mathcal{E}}_p/\cos\theta_B$ , which represent the coupled excitation of the corresponding field and atomic Raman coherence  $\hat{\sigma}_{bc}^{(\iota)}$ . The mixing angles  $\theta_{A,B}$  are defined via  $\tan \theta_{A,B} = g_{A,B}\sqrt{N_{A,B}}/\Omega_d^{(A,B)}$ , where  $g_{A,B} = \varphi_{ab}^{(A,B)}\sqrt{\omega_{ab}^{(A,B)}/(2\hbar\epsilon_0 SL)}$  are the atom-field coupling constants,  $\varphi_{\mu\nu}^{(\iota)}$  being the corresponding atomic dipole matrix element and S the cross-sectional area of the quantum fields. Note that the amplitude of the

photonic component of each polariton is proportional to the  $\cos \theta_{\iota}$  of the corresponding mixing angle  $\theta_{\iota}$ . Under the Bragg resonance condition  $k \simeq \pi/p_s$ , where  $p_s$  is the structure period, the equations of motion for polaritons are obtained as

$$\left(\frac{\partial}{\partial t} \pm v_s \frac{\partial}{\partial z}\right) \hat{\Psi}_{\pm} = -\kappa_s \hat{\Psi}_{\pm} + i\eta \hat{I}_p \hat{\Psi}_{\pm} + i\beta \hat{\Psi}_{\mp} + \hat{\mathcal{F}}_s , \qquad (1a)$$

$$\left(\frac{\partial}{\partial t} + v_p \frac{\partial}{\partial z}\right) \hat{\Psi}_p = -\kappa_p \hat{\Psi}_p + i\eta \hat{I}_s \hat{\Psi}_p + \hat{\mathcal{F}}_p.$$
(1b)

Here  $v_s = c \cos^2 \theta_A$  and  $v_p = c \cos^2 \theta_B$  are the group velocities,  $\hat{I}_s \equiv \hat{\Psi}_+^{\dagger} \hat{\Psi}_+ + \hat{\Psi}_-^{\dagger} \hat{\Psi}_-$  and  $\hat{I}_p \equiv \hat{\Psi}_p^{\dagger} \hat{\Psi}_p$  are the intensities (excitation numbers) of the signal and probe polaritons, respectively;  $\kappa_{s,p} = \gamma_{bc}^{(A,B)} \sin^2 \theta_{A,B}$  are the absorption rates,  $\gamma_{bc}^{(\iota)}$  being the Raman coherence decay rate of the corresponding atoms,  $\hat{\mathcal{F}}_{s,p}$  are the  $\delta$ -correlated noise operators associated with the relaxation;  $\eta = [1 + i \gamma_d^{(B)} / (2\Delta_B)] \cos^2 \theta_A \sin^2 \theta_B g_B'^2 / \Delta_B$  is the cross-coupling rate between the polaritons,  $g'_B = \wp_{dc}^{(B)} \sqrt{\omega_{dc}^{(B)} / (2\hbar\epsilon_0 SL)}$  being the atom-field coupling on the transition  $|c\rangle_B \rightarrow |d\rangle_B$  and  $\gamma_d^{(B)}$  the decay rate of  $|d\rangle_B$  (for  $\Delta_B \gg \gamma_d^{(B)}$ , the cross-absorption vanishes [8–10] and then  $\eta$ , being purely real, represents the cross-phase modulation rate). Finally,  $\beta = \frac{1}{2}\delta\omega_{\rm PBG}\cos^2 \theta_A$  is the Bragg reflection rate,  $\delta\omega_{\rm PBG}$  being the PBG bandwidth.

Equations (1) constitute the starting point of our analysis. Their general solution, for arbitrary initial/boundary conditions of the traveling-wave quantized polaritons  $\hat{\Psi}_{p,\pm}$ , is not known. When absorption is negligible (see below), for a given time- and space-dependence of the signal-polariton intensity  $\hat{I}_s(z,t)$ , the solution for the probe is

$$\hat{\Psi}_p(z,t) = \hat{\Psi}_p(0,\tau) \exp\left[i\frac{\eta}{v_p} \int_0^z \hat{I}_s(z',\tau+z'/v_p) \,\mathrm{d}z'\right],$$

where  $\tau = t - z/v_p$  is the retarded time. An analytic solution for the two counter-propagating components of the signal polariton can be obtained in the long probe limit, *i.e.*, when the spatial dependence of the probe-polariton intensity is negligible on the scale of  $z_{\text{loc}}$ :  $\hat{I}_p(z,t) \simeq \hat{I}_p(t)$ . This requires that  $v_p T_p > z_{\text{loc}}$ , where  $T_p$  is the duration of the probe pulse (its spectral width being  $\delta \omega_p \sim T_p^{-1} < v_p/z_{\text{loc}}$ ). Then eq. (1a) is soluble by the Fourier transform  $\hat{\Psi}_{\pm}(z,t) = \frac{1}{2\pi} \int dq \, e^{\pm iqz} \hat{\psi}_{\pm}(q,t)$ , with the result

$$\hat{\psi}_{+}(q,t) = \hat{\psi}_{+}(q,0) e^{i\hat{\phi}_{s}(t)} \left[ \cos(\chi t) - i\frac{qv_{s}}{\chi}\sin(\chi t) \right], \qquad (2a)$$

$$\hat{\psi}_{-}(q,t) = i\hat{\psi}_{+}(-q,0) e^{i\hat{\phi}_{s}(t)} \frac{\beta}{\chi} \sin(\chi t),$$
(2b)

where  $\chi = \sqrt{q^2 v_s^2 + \beta^2}$  and  $\hat{\phi}_s(t) = \eta \int_0^t \hat{I}_p(t') dt'$ , with  $\hat{I}_p(t) = \hat{\Psi}_p^{\dagger}(0,\tau) \hat{\Psi}_p(0,\tau)$ . Thus all the spatial modes  $\hat{\psi}_{\pm}(q,t) = \int dz \, e^{\mp i q z} \hat{\Psi}_{\pm}(z,t)$  of the signal polariton acquire the same *q*independent phase shift  $\hat{\phi}_s(t)$ . It follows from eqs. (2) that a signal polariton composed of modes with  $|q| \ll \beta/v_s$  will be strongly trapped inside the medium, its wavepacket periodically cycling between the forward and backward components while interacting with the probe polariton, yielding

$$\hat{\Psi}_{+}(z,t) = \hat{\Psi}_{+}(z,0) e^{i\phi_{s}(t)} \cos(\beta t),$$
(3a)

$$\hat{\Psi}_{-}(z,t) = i\hat{\Psi}_{+}(z,0) e^{i\phi_{s}(t)} \sin(\beta t),$$
(3b)

$$\hat{\Psi}_p(z,t) = \hat{\Psi}_p(0,\tau) e^{i\hat{\phi}_p(z)},$$
(3c)

#### I. Friedler *et al.*: Entanglement of photons in photonic bandgap structures **629**

where  $\hat{\phi}_p(z) = \frac{\eta}{v_p} \int_0^z \hat{I}_s(z') \, \mathrm{d}z'$ , with  $\hat{I}_s(z) = \Psi_+^{\dagger}(z,0)\Psi_+(z,0)$ , is the probe phase shift.

Let us dwell upon the approximations involved in the derivation of eqs. (3). During the conversion of the signal pulse into a standing-wave polaritonic excitation inside the periodic structure, the nonadiabatic corrections resulting in its dissipation are negligible provided the medium is optically thick,  $\varsigma_A \rho_A L \gg 1$ , where  $\varsigma_A$  is the resonant absorption cross-section for the transition  $|b\rangle_A \rightarrow |a'\rangle_A$  and  $\rho_A = N_A/(SL)$  is the density of atoms A [6,7]. After the signal pulse has been trapped in the PBG, due to nonzero values of q, it gets spatially distorted (spreads) at a rate  $\kappa_d \simeq q^2 v_s^2/(\pi\beta)$  ( $0 \le |q| < \beta/v_s$ ). We can estimate the bandwidth of the signal pulse from its spatial extent as  $\delta q \sim v_s/(cL) < |\Omega_d^{(A)}|^2/(\gamma_a^{(A)}c)$ , thus obtaining the upper limit for the distortion rate  $\kappa_d \le 2v_s^3/(\pi c L^2 \delta \omega_{\rm PBG})$ . On the other hand, the bandwidth of the probe is limited by the length of the medium via  $\delta \omega_p < |\Omega_d^{(B)}|^2 [g_B^2 N_B \gamma_a^{(B)} L/c]^{-1/2} = |\Omega_d^{(B)}|^2 k_p [\gamma_a^{(B)} \sqrt{3\pi/2\rho_B L}]^{-1}$ , where  $\rho_B = N_B/(SL)$  is the density of atoms B [14]. Finally, the interaction time  $t_{\rm int} = L/v_p$  is limited by  $t_{\rm int} \times \max\{\kappa_d, \kappa_s, \kappa_p\} \ll 1$ , and so the fidelity of the cross-phase modulation is given by  $F = \exp[-(\kappa_d + \kappa_s + \kappa_p)L/v_p]$ .

Consider first the classical limit of eqs. (3), where the operators  $\hat{\Psi}_{p,\pm}$  and  $\hat{I}_{p,s}$  are replaced by c-numbers. Then for two single-photon pulses  $\frac{1}{L} \int I_s \, dz = \frac{v_p}{L} \int I_p \, dt \simeq 1$ , the conditional phase shift accumulated by the probe and signal fields during the interaction is given by

$$\phi_p = \phi_s = \frac{g_B^2 L \cos^2 \theta_A \tan^2 \theta_B}{c \Delta_B} \equiv \phi. \tag{4}$$

Note that the phase shift is proportional to the intensity of the photonic component of the signal polariton, as attested by the presence of the  $\cos^2 \theta_A$  term in the nominator of eq. (4). For realistic experimental parameters, relevant to a doped periodic structure discussed below, one can obtain  $\phi \simeq \pi$  (see fig. 1(c)) with the fidelity  $F \simeq 1$ .

We now turn to the fully quantum treatment of the system. To compare the classical and quantum pictures, we consider first the evolution of input wavepackets composed of the multimode coherent states  $|\alpha_p\rangle \otimes |\alpha_+\rangle \otimes |0_-\rangle = \prod_{q_p} |\alpha_p^{q_p}\rangle \otimes \prod_q |\alpha_+^q\rangle \otimes \prod_{q'} |0_{-}^{q'}\rangle$ . States  $|\alpha_p\rangle$ and  $|\alpha_+\rangle$  are the eigenstates of the input fields operators  $\hat{\mathcal{E}}_p(0,t)$  and  $\hat{\mathcal{E}}_+(z,0)$  with eigenvalues  $\alpha_p(t) = \sum_{q_p} \alpha_p^{q_p} e^{-iq_pct}$  and  $\alpha_+(z) = \sum_q \alpha_+^q e^{iqz}$ , respectively. The expectation values for the fields are then obtained as

$$\left\langle \hat{\mathcal{E}}_{p}(z,t) \right\rangle = \alpha_{p}(\tau) \exp\left[\frac{e^{i\phi c/v_{s}} - 1}{L} \int_{0}^{z} |\alpha_{+}(z')|^{2} \,\mathrm{d}z'\right], \tag{5a}$$

$$\left\langle \hat{\mathcal{E}}_{\pm}(z,t) \right\rangle = \alpha_{\pm}(z) \exp\left[\frac{e^{i\phi} - 1}{L}c \int_{0}^{t} \left|\alpha_{p}(\tau')\right|^{2} \mathrm{d}t'\right] \times \begin{bmatrix}\cos(\beta t)\\i\sin(\beta t)\end{bmatrix}.$$
 (5b)

These equations are notably different from those obtained for single-mode [15] and multimode copropagating fields [10,11] because all parts of the probe pulse interact with the whole signal pulse (and vice versa), as is manifest in the space (time) integration. Similarly to the cases discussed in [10,11,15], eqs. (5) reproduce the classical result only in the limit  $\phi c/v_s \ll 1$ , yielding  $\phi_p = \frac{\eta c}{v_p v_s} \int |\alpha_+|^2 dz'$  and  $\phi_s = \frac{\eta c}{v_p} \int |\alpha_p|^2 dt'$ . A  $\pi$  phase shift is then obtained for  $\frac{c}{Lv_s} \int |\alpha_+|^2 dz' = \frac{c}{L} \int |\alpha_p|^2 dt' = \pi/\phi$ . This restriction on the classical correspondence of coherent states comes about since, for large enough cross-phase modulation rates  $\eta$ , these states exhibit periodic collapses and revivals as  $\phi$  changes from 0 to  $2\pi$ , which limits their usefulness for quantum information applications.

Consider finally the input state  $|\Phi_{in}\rangle = |1_p\rangle \otimes |1_+\rangle \otimes |0_-\rangle$ , consisting of two single-excitation polariton wavepackets  $|1_{p,+}\rangle = \sum_q \xi_{p,+}^q |1_{p,+}^q\rangle$ , where the Fourier amplitudes, normalized as

$$\begin{split} \sum_{q} |\xi_{p,+}^{q}|^2 &= 1, \text{ define the spatial envelopes } f_{p,+}(z) = \sum_{q} \xi_{p,+}^{q} e^{iqz} \text{ of the probe and forward} \\ \text{signal pulses that initially (at } t &= 0) \text{ are localized around } z &= 0 \text{ and } z = L/2, \text{ respectively (fig. 1(c)). During the evolution, the state of the system evolves according to <math>|\Phi(t)\rangle = \exp[-\frac{i}{\hbar}\int_{0}^{t}H_{\text{int}} dt'] |\Phi_{\text{in}}\rangle$$
, where  $H_{\text{int}} = -\frac{\hbar}{L}\int dz [\eta \hat{\Psi}_{p}^{\dagger}\hat{\Psi}_{p}(\hat{\Psi}_{+}^{\dagger}\hat{\Psi}_{+}+\hat{\Psi}_{-}^{\dagger}\hat{\Psi}_{-}) + \beta(\hat{\Psi}_{+}^{\dagger}\hat{\Psi}_{-}+\hat{\Psi}_{-}^{\dagger}\hat{\Psi}_{+})] \\ \text{ is the effective interaction Hamiltonian whose first and second terms commute. The implicit time dependence of the effective Hamiltonian, due to the propagation of the probe-polariton pulse with the group velocity <math>v_p$ , is contained in the operator  $\hat{\Psi}_{p} = \hat{\Psi}_{p}(z-\zeta)$ , with  $\zeta = v_{p}t$ . After the interaction, at time  $t_{\text{out}} > L/v_p$ , the output state of the system is

$$\left|\Phi_{\rm out}\right\rangle = e^{i\eta L/v_p} \left|1_p\right\rangle \otimes \left[\cos(\beta t_{\rm out})\left|1_+\right\rangle \otimes \left|0_-\right\rangle + i\sin(\beta t_{\rm out})\left|0_+\right\rangle \otimes \left|1_-\right\rangle\right],\tag{6}$$

where  $|1_{-}\rangle \equiv \sum_{q} \xi_{+}^{q} |1_{-}^{-q}\rangle$ . Thus, while the signal pulse periodically cycles between the forward and backward modes, the combined state of the system acquires an overall conditional phase shift  $\phi = \eta L/v_p$ . When  $\phi = \pi$ , transformation (6) corresponds to the truth table of the *universal* controlled-phase (CPHASE) logic gate between the two photons representing qubits, which can be used to realize arbitrary unitary transformation [1].

Possible experimental realizations. – An x-z 2D-periodic lattice of dielectric rods or semiconductor stacks (fig. 1(b)) [3,12,13], with controlled structural defects and mirror confinement in y, appears to be the most suitable structure for realizing polaritonic entanglement of two single photons, since both the signal and the probe pulses may be confined in the x-y directions in the vicinity of a "defect" row forming a PC waveguide, thereby avoiding diffraction losses and focusing the fields to a radius of  $\sim 1 \,\mu m$  [3,12]. Using the double-A dopants (atoms A), the signal pulse can be trapped in the PC, with the localization distance  $z_{\rm loc}$  extending over many periods, and interact with the probe pulse via atoms B. Expressing the atom-field coupling constants g through the decay rate  $\gamma$  of the corresponding excited state as  $g = 3\pi c\gamma/(2k^2SL)$ , and assuming that  $\gamma_a^{(A)} \simeq \gamma_a^{(B)}$  and  $g_A^2N_A \gg |\Omega_d^{(A)}|^2$   $(v_s \ll c)$ , we have from eq. (4)  $\phi \simeq 3\pi\gamma_d (2k_p^2\Delta_B S)^{-1}(\Omega_d^{(A)}/\Omega_d^{(B)})^2(\rho_B/\rho_A)$ . Among the possible dopants, III-V or II-VI n-doped semiconductor quantum dots, having large dipole moments and level structure conducive to EIT [16], could be the best choice for our scheme. provided high densities can be achieved. In such single-electron doped QDs, the spin degeneracy of the ground and the lowest and higher excited (charged exciton or trion) states can be lifted with a magnetic field [16], realizing the level scheme of fig. 1(a), where atoms A and B can spectroscopically be selected (via optical pumping or spectral hole burning) from the inhomogeneous ensemble of QDs. Thus states  $|b\rangle$  and  $|c\rangle$  are represented by the Zeeman-split spin-up and spin-down states of the conduction-band electron in the QD. The excited states  $|a\rangle_A$  and  $|a'\rangle_A$  of atoms A can be the first and the second (or higher) exciton states, while states  $|a\rangle_B$  and  $|d\rangle_B$  of atoms B are the Zeeman sublevels of the lowest excitonic state. Assuming the parameters  $L \simeq 0.1 \,\mathrm{cm}, S \simeq 10^{-8} \,\mathrm{cm}^2, \,\delta\omega_{\mathrm{PBG}} \sim 10^{14} \,\mathrm{rad/s} \,[3,12], \,\rho_{A,B} \simeq 10^{12} \,\mathrm{cm}^{-3},$  $\omega_p \simeq 3 \times 10^{15} \text{ rad/s}, \ \Omega_d^{(A)} \simeq 5 \times 10^8 \text{ rad/s}, \ \Omega_d^{(B)} \simeq 2 \times 10^7 \text{ rad/s}, \ \Delta_B \simeq 10^8 \text{ rad/s}, \ \gamma_{a,d} \simeq 10^7 \text{ s}^{-1},$ and  $\gamma_{bc} \simeq 10^4 \text{ s}^{-1}$  [16], we obtain  $\phi \simeq \pi$  with the fidelity  $F \ge 0.98\%$ , the main limiting factor being the decay of Raman coherence  $\gamma_{bc}$ . Other contenders for observing the proposed effects include periodic structures fabricated from rare-earth doped crystals, such as Pr:YSP, in which high-fidelity EIT has experimentally been demonstrated [17], or cryogenically cooled diamond with high density of nitrogen-vacancy defect centers [18].

*Conclusions.* – To summarize, we have proposed a new class of multimode quantum-field interactions involving quantized EIT-polaritons in PBG structures. We have shown that such interactions allow efficient cross-phase modulation between a propagating probe pulse and a

I. Friedler *et al.*: Entanglement of photons in photonic bandgap structures **631** 

trapped signal pulse, whose localization is achieved by an adiabatic four-wave mixing process that pulls its frequency into the PBG. This localization allows multiply repeated interaction of the signal with the entire probe pulse. As a result, the combined two-photon state of the system can acquire a conditional  $\pi$  phase shift, which corresponds to the universal CPHASE logic gate. The phase shift is spatially uniform and the process may have high fidelity. The experimental realization of the predicted effects requires the fabrication of periodic structures with large densities of optically active dopants [16–18], which may also find useful applications in laser technology, optical communication or quantum computation. We note that a similar regime of giant cross-phase modulation with suppressed spectral broadening is also realizable in cold atomic vapors using optically induced PBGs [19], on which we intend to report elsewhere. The proposed scheme may pave the way to quantum information applications such as deterministic all-optical quantum computation, dense coding and teleportation [1].

\* \* \*

We gratefully acknowledge stimulating discussions with A. ANDRÉ and M. D. LUKIN. This work was supported by the EC (QUACS, ATESIT and PHOREMOST Networks), ISF and Minerva.

#### REFERENCES

- [1] NIELSEN M. A. and CHUANG I. L., *Quantum Computation and Quantum Information* (Cambridge University Press, Cambridge) 2000.
- [2] RAUSCHENBEUTEL A. et al., Phys. Rev. Lett., 83 (1999) 5166; KNILL E., LAFLAMME R. and MILBURN G. J., Nature, 409 (2001) 46; DUAN L.-M., LUKIN M. D., CIRAC J. I. and ZOLLER P., Nature, 414 (2001) 413.
- [3] JOHNSON S. G. and JOANNOPOULOS J. D., Photonic Crystals: The Road from Theory to Practice (Kluwer Academic, Boston) 2002; SAKODA K., Optical Properties of Photonic Crystals (Springer-Verlag, Berlin) 2001.
- [4] KURIZKI G. et al., Progress in Optics, edited by WOLF E., Vol. 42 (Elsevier, North-Holland) 2001, p. 93.
- [5] KURIZKI G. et al., J. Opt. Soc. Am. B, 19 (2002) 2066.
- [6] FLEISCHHAUER M. and LUKIN M. D., Phys. Rev. Lett., 84 (2000) 5094; Phys. Rev. A, 65 (2002) 022314.
- [7] LIU C., DUTTON Z., BEHROOZI C. H. and HAU L. V., Nature, 409 (2001) 490; PHILLIPS D. F. et al., Phys. Rev. Lett., 86 (2001) 783.
- [8] SCHMIDT H. and IMAMOĞLU A., Opt. Lett., 21 (1996) 1936.
- [9] HARRIS S. and HAU L., Phys. Rev. Lett., 82 (1999) 4611.
- [10] LUKIN M. D. and IMAMOĞLU A., Phys. Rev. Lett., 84 (2000) 1419.
- [11] PETROSYAN D. and MALAKYAN YU. P., Phys. Rev. A, 70 (2004) 023822.
- [12] MINGALEEV S. F. and KIVSHAR YU. S., Phys. Rev. Lett., 86 (2001) 5474.
- [13] OGAWA S. et al., Science, **305** (2004) 227.
- [14] LUKIN M. D. et al., Phys. Rev. Lett., 79 (1997) 2959.
- [15] SANDERS B. S. and MILBURN G. J., Phys. Rev. A, 45 (1992) 1919.
- [16] GAMMON D. and STEEL D. G., Phys. Today, 55, October issue (2002) 36; IMAMOĞLU A. et al., Phys. Rev. Lett., 83 (1999) 4204; KAKKAWA J. M. et al., Science, 277 (1997) 1284; KAKKAWA J. M. and AWSCHALOM D. D., Phys. Rev. Lett., 80 (1998) 4313.
- [17] TURUKHIN A. V. et al., Phys. Rev. Lett., 88 (2001) 023602; HAM B., HEMMER P. and SHAHRIAR M., Opt. Commun., 144 (1997) 227.
- [18] LENEF A. et al., Phys. Rev. B, 53 (1996) 13427; 13441.
- [19] ANDRE A. and LUKIN M. D., Phys. Rev. Lett., 89 (2002) 143602; BAJCSY M., ZIBROV A. S. and LUKIN M. D., Nature, 426 (2003) 638.

# V. LONG-RANGE INTERACTION AND ENTANGLEMENT OF SLOW SINGLE-PHOTON PULSES

## Long-range interactions and entanglement of slow single-photon pulses

Inbal Friedler,<sup>1</sup> David Petrosyan,<sup>2</sup> Michael Fleischhauer,<sup>3</sup> and Gershon Kurizki<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Department of Chemical Physics, Weizmann Institute of Science, Rehovot 76100, Israel <sup>2</sup>Institute of Electronic Structure & Laser, FORTH, GR-71110 Heraklion, Crete, Greece <sup>3</sup>Fachbereich Physik, Universität Kaiserslautern, D-67663 Kaiserslautern, Germany (Paceived 7 March 2005; publiched 5 October 2005)

(Received 7 March 2005; published 5 October 2005)

We show that very large nonlocal nonlinear interactions between pairs of colliding slow-light pulses can be realized in atomic vapors in the regime of electromagnetically induced transparency. These nonlinearities are mediated by strong, long-range dipole-dipole interactions between Rydberg states of the multilevel atoms in a ladder configuration. In contrast to previously studied schemes, this mechanism can yield a homogeneous conditional phase shift of  $\pi$  even for weakly focused single-photon pulses, thereby allowing a deterministic realization of the photonic phase gate.

DOI: 10.1103/PhysRevA.72.043803

PACS number(s): 42.50.Gy, 03.67.Lx

Whether or not quantum-information processing and quantum computing [1] become practical technologies crucially depends on the ability to implement high-fidelity quantum logic gates in a scalable way [2]. Among alternative routes to this challenging goal, the schemes operating with photons as qubits [3,4] are of particular interest, since photons are ideal carriers of quantum information in terms of transfer rates, distances, and scalability. A current trend makes use of linear optical elements and photodetectors for the implementation of key components of quantum communications and information processing in a probabilistic way [4]. The desirable objective though is a *deterministic* realization of entangling operations between individual photons, which require sufficiently strong nonlinearities or long interaction times. These are achievable, at the single-photon level, by tight spatial confinement of the photons, in the very demanding regime of strong atom-field coupling in high-Q cavities [5].

A promising alternative is to enhance both the nonlinear susceptibility and interaction time by employing the ultraslow light propagation in resonant media subject to electromagnetically induced transparency (EIT) [6–8]. In a pioneering work, Schmidt and Imamoğlu have suggested the possibility of enhanced, nonabsorptive, cross-phase modulation of two weak fields in the EIT regime [9], provided their interaction time is long enough. However, upon entering the EIT medium light pulses become spatially compressed by the ratio of group velocity v to the vacuum speed of light c [10], so that the interaction time of two colliding pulses is a constant independent of v. In order to maximize this time, copropagating pulses with nearly matched group velocities have been proposed [11,12]. The essential drawback of such an approach is the spatial inhomogeneity of the conditional phase shift, causing spectral broadening of the interacting pulses, thereby preventing the realization of a high-fidelity quantum phase gate. Alternative approaches free of spectral broadening have been suggested [13–15]. In all of them, however, a rather tight transverse confinement through waveguiding or focusing of the pulses, close to the diffraction limit of  $\lambda^2$ , is needed in order to attain a phase shift of  $\pi$ , which is technically challenging.

When the light pulses enter EIT media, photonic excitations are temporarily transferred to atomic excitations through the formation of quasiparticles, the so-called darkstate (or slow-light) polaritons, which are superpositions of light and matter degrees of freedom [16]. The spatial compression of the pulses leads to an *amplification* of the matter components of polaritons. In this paper we propose a hitherto unexplored mechanism for the collisional entanglement of two single-quantum polaritons mediated by the long-range interaction of their matter (atomic) components and demonstrate its effectiveness. In contrast to the previous schemes which employ *local* interactions, namely either two photons interact with the same atom [11–14] or two atoms after absorbing the photons undergo s-wave scattering [15], here the two polaritons interact via the long-range dipole-dipole interactions between their atomic components in the highly excited Rydberg states. In a static electric field, these internal Rydberg states, populated only in the presence of polaritons, possess large permanent dipole moments [17]. We will show that under experimentally realizable conditions, the conditional phase shift accumulated during a collision of two single-quantum polaritons is spatially homogeneous and can be sufficiently large for the implementation of the quantum phase gate, even for moderate focusing or transverse confinement of interacting pulses. We note that quantum gates for individual Rydberg atoms, coupled by dipole-dipole interaction, have been proposed in [18], while the manipulation of quantum information with mesoscopic atomic ensembles using the dipole blockade technique, based on longrange interactions of atomic Rydberg states, was discussed in [19].

We consider an ensemble of cold alkali atoms with level configuration as in Fig. 1. All the atoms are initially prepared in the ground state  $|g\rangle$ . Two weak (quantum) fields  $E_{1,2}$  having orthogonal polarizations and propagating in the opposite directions along the z axis resonantly interact with the atoms on the transitions  $|g\rangle \rightarrow |e_{1,2}\rangle$ , respectively. The intermediate states  $|e_{1,2}\rangle$  are resonantly coupled by two strong (classical) driving fields with Rabi frequencies  $\Omega_{1,2}$  to the highly excited Rydberg states  $|d_{1,2}\rangle$ . In a static electric field  $E_{st}\mathbf{e}_z$ , the Rydberg states  $|d\rangle$  possess large permanent dipole moments  $\mathbf{p} = \frac{3}{2}nqea_0\mathbf{e}_z$ , where n and  $q \equiv n_1 - n_2$  are, respectively, the (effective) principal and parabolic quantum numbers, e is the electron charge, and  $a_0$  is the Bohr radius [17]. A pair of atoms i and j at positions  $\mathbf{r}_i$  and  $\mathbf{r}_j$  excited to states  $|d\rangle$ 



FIG. 1. (Color online) (a) Level scheme of atoms interacting with weak (quantum) fields  $E_{1,2}$  on the transitions  $|g\rangle \rightarrow |e_{1,2}\rangle$  and strong driving fields of Rabi frequencies  $\Omega_{1,2}$  on the transitions  $|e_{1,2}\rangle \rightarrow |d_{1,2}\rangle$ , respectively.  $V_{dd}$  denotes the dipole–dipole interaction between pairs of atoms in Rydberg states  $|d\rangle$ . (b) Upon entering the medium, each field having Gaussian transverse intensity profile is converted into the corresponding polariton  $\Psi_{1,2}$  representing a coupled excitation of the field and atomic coherence. These polaritons propagate in the opposite directions with slow group velocities  $v_{1,2}$  and interact via the dipole–dipole interaction.

interact with each other via the dipole-dipole potential

$$V_{\rm dd} = \frac{\mathbf{p}_i \cdot \mathbf{p}_j - 3(\mathbf{p}_i \cdot \mathbf{e}_{ij})(\mathbf{p}_j \cdot \mathbf{e}_{ij})}{4\pi\epsilon_0 |\mathbf{r}_i - \mathbf{r}_i|^3},$$

where  $\mathbf{e}_{ij}$  is a unit vector along the interatomic direction. This dipole–dipole interaction results in an energy shift of the pair of Rydberg atoms, while we assume that the state mixing within the same *n* manifold is suppressed by the proper choice of parabolic *q* and magnetic *m* quantum numbers [17,18]. In the frame rotating with the frequencies of the optical fields, the interaction Hamiltonian has the following form:

$$H = V_{\rm af} + V_{\rm dd},\tag{1}$$

where the atom-field and dipole–dipole interaction terms are given, respectively, by

$$V_{\rm af} = -\hbar \sum_{j}^{N} \left[ g_1^{j} \hat{\mathcal{E}}_1 \hat{\sigma}_{e_1g}^{j} + \Omega_1 \hat{\sigma}_{d_1e_1}^{j} + g_2^{j} \hat{\mathcal{E}}_2 \hat{\sigma}_{e_2g}^{j} + \Omega_2 \hat{\sigma}_{d_2e_2}^{j} + \text{H.c.} \right],$$
(2a)

$$V_{\rm dd} = \hbar \sum_{i>j}^{N} \hat{\sigma}_{dd}^{i} \Delta(\mathbf{r}_{i} - \mathbf{r}_{j}) \hat{\sigma}_{dd}^{j}.$$
 (2b)

Here  $N = \rho V$  is the total number of atoms,  $\rho$  being the (uniform) atomic density and V the volume;  $\hat{\sigma}_{\mu\nu}^{j} \equiv |\mu\rangle_{jj} \langle \nu|$  is the transition operator of the *j*th atom;  $\hat{\mathcal{E}}_{l}$  is the slowly varying operator, corresponding to the electric field  $E_{l}$  (l=1,2), which obeys the commutation relations  $[\hat{\mathcal{E}}_{l}(\mathbf{r}), \hat{\mathcal{E}}_{l'}^{\dagger}(\mathbf{r}')] = V \delta_{ll'} \delta(\mathbf{r} - \mathbf{r}')$ ;  $g_{l}^{j}$  is the corresponding atom-field coupling constant on the transition  $|g\rangle_{j} \rightarrow |e_{l}\rangle_{j}$ ; and  $\hbar\Delta(\mathbf{r}_{i} - \mathbf{r}_{j}) \equiv_{i} \langle d|_{j} \langle d|V_{dd}|d\rangle_{i} |d\rangle_{j}$  is the dipole–dipole energy shift for a pair of atoms *i* and *j*, given by

$$\Delta(\mathbf{r}_i - \mathbf{r}_j) = C \frac{1 - 3\cos^2\vartheta}{|\mathbf{r}_i - \mathbf{r}_j|^3},$$

where  $\vartheta$  is the angle between vectors  $\mathbf{e}_{z}$  and  $\mathbf{e}_{ij}$ , and  $C = \wp_{d_l} \wp_{d_{l'}} / (4\pi\epsilon_0\hbar)$  is a constant proportional to the product of atomic dipole moments  $\wp_{d_l} = \langle d_l | \mathbf{p} | d_l \rangle$  assumed the same for both states  $|d_{1,2}\rangle$ ,  $\wp_{d_1,2} = \wp_d$ .

Let us introduce collective atomic operators  $\hat{\sigma}_{\mu\nu}(\mathbf{r}) = 1/N_r \sum_{j=1}^{N_r} \hat{\sigma}_{\mu\nu}^j$  averaged over the volume element  $d^3r$  containing  $N_r = \rho d^3 r \ge 1$  atoms around position **r**. Then Eqs. (2a) and (2b) can be cast in the continuous form

$$V_{\rm af} = -\hbar\rho \int d^3r \sum_{l=1,2} \left[ g_l \hat{\mathcal{E}}_l \hat{\sigma}_{e_l g}(\mathbf{r}) + \Omega_l \hat{\sigma}_{e_l d_l}(\mathbf{r}) \right] + \text{H.c.},$$
(3a)

$$V_{\rm dd} = \hbar \rho^2 \int \int d^3r \, d^3r' \, \hat{\sigma}_{dd}(\mathbf{r}) \Delta(\mathbf{r} - \mathbf{r}') \hat{\sigma}_{dd}(\mathbf{r}'). \quad (3b)$$

Using Eqs. (3a) and (3b), one can derive a set of Heisenberg-Langevin equations for the atomic operators  $\hat{\sigma}_{\mu\nu}$  [7]. When the number of photons in the quantum fields  $\hat{\mathcal{E}}_l$  is much smaller than the number of atoms, these equations can be solved perturbatively in the small parameters  $g_l \hat{\mathcal{E}}_l / \Omega_l$  and in the adiabatic approximation for all the fields [16], with the result

$$\hat{\sigma}_{ge_l}(\mathbf{r}) = -\frac{i}{\Omega_l} \left[ \frac{\partial}{\partial t} + i\hat{\alpha}(\mathbf{r}) \right] \hat{\sigma}_{gd_l}(\mathbf{r}), \qquad (4a)$$

$$\hat{\alpha}(\mathbf{r}) = \rho \int d^3 r' \Delta(\mathbf{r} - \mathbf{r}') [\hat{\sigma}_{d_1 d_1}(\mathbf{r}') + \hat{\sigma}_{d_2 d_2}(\mathbf{r}')], \quad (4b)$$

$$\hat{\sigma}_{gd_l}(\mathbf{r}) = -\frac{g_l \hat{\mathcal{E}}_l}{\Omega_l^*}, \quad \hat{\sigma}_{d_l d_l}(\mathbf{r}) = \hat{\sigma}_{d_l g}(\mathbf{r}) \hat{\sigma}_{gd_l}(\mathbf{r}).$$
(4c)

Let us assume that the transverse profile of both quantum fields is described by a Gaussian  $e^{-r_{\perp}^2/w^2}$  of width w, where  $r_{\perp} = |\mathbf{r}_{\perp}|$  is the distance from the field propagation axis, while the Rabi frequencies of classical driving fields  $\Omega_l$  are uniform over the entire volume V. We may then write  $g_l \hat{\mathcal{E}}_l$  $= g_l(\mathbf{r}_{\perp})\hat{\mathcal{E}}_l(z)$ , where the traveling-wave electric field operators  $\hat{\mathcal{E}}_l(z) = \sum_k a_l^k e^{ikz}$  are expressed through the superposition of bosonic operators  $a_l^k$  for the longitudinal field modes k, while the (transverse-position-dependent) coupling constants are given by  $g_l(\mathbf{r}_{\perp}) = \tilde{g}_l e^{-r_{\perp}^2/2w^2}$ , with  $\tilde{g}_l = (\wp_{ge_l}/\hbar) \sqrt{\hbar\omega/2\epsilon_0 V}$ ,  $\wp_{ge_l}$  being the dipole matrix element on the transition  $|g\rangle$  $\rightarrow |e_l\rangle$ ,  $V = \pi w^2 L$ , and L the medium length. Under this approximation, the propagation equations for the slowly varying quantum fields have the form

$$\left(\frac{\partial}{\partial t} \pm c \frac{\partial}{\partial z}\right) \hat{\mathcal{E}}_l(z,t) = i \tilde{g}_l N \hat{\sigma}_{ge_l}(z), \qquad (5)$$

the sign "+" or "-" corresponding to l=1 or 2, respectively.

Following [16], we introduce new quantum fields  $\hat{\Psi}_{\Gamma}$ —dark state polaritons—via the canonical transformations

$$\hat{\Psi}_l = \cos \theta_l \hat{\mathcal{E}}_l - \sin \theta_l \sqrt{N} \hat{\sigma}_{gd_l}, \tag{6}$$

where the mixing angles  $\theta_l$  are defined through  $\tan^2 \theta_l = \tilde{g}_l^2 N/|\Omega_l|^2$ . These polaritons correspond to coherent superpositions of electric field  $\hat{\mathcal{E}}_l$  and atomic coherence  $\hat{\sigma}_{gd_l}$  operators. Employing the plane-wave decomposition of the polariton operators, one can show that in the weak-field limit, they obey the bosonic commutation relations  $[\hat{\Psi}_l(z), \hat{\Psi}_{l'}^{\dagger}(z')] \simeq L \delta_{ll'} \delta(z-z')$ . Using Eqs. (4a)–(4c) and (5), we obtain the following propagation equations for the polariton operators,

$$\left(\frac{\partial}{\partial t} \pm v_l \frac{\partial}{\partial z}\right) \hat{\Psi}_l(z,t) = -i \sin^2 \theta_l \hat{\alpha}(z,t) \hat{\Psi}_l(z,t).$$
(7)

Here  $v_l = c \cos^2 \theta_l$  is the group velocity, while operator  $\hat{\alpha}(z,t)$  is responsible for the self- and cross-phase modulation between the polaritons. It is related to the polariton intensity (excitation number) operators  $\hat{\mathcal{I}}_l = \hat{\Psi}_l^{\dagger} \hat{\Psi}_l$  via

$$\hat{\alpha}(z,t) = \frac{1}{L} \int_{0}^{L} dz' \Delta(z-z') [\sin^{2}\theta_{1} \hat{\mathcal{I}}_{1}(z',t) + \sin^{2}\theta_{2} \hat{\mathcal{I}}_{2}(z',t)],$$
(8)

where the one-dimensional (1D) dipole–dipole interaction potential  $\Delta(z-z')$  is obtained after the integration over the transverse profile of the quantum fields,

$$\Delta(z-z') = \frac{1}{\pi w^2} \int_0^{2\pi} d\varphi' \int_0^{\infty} dr'_{\perp} r'_{\perp} e^{-r'_{\perp}^2/w^2} \Delta(z\mathbf{e}_z - \mathbf{r}')$$
  
=  $\frac{2C}{w^3} \left[ \frac{2|z-z'|}{w} - \sqrt{\pi} \left( 1 + 2\frac{|z-z'|^2}{w^2} \right) \times \exp\left(\frac{|z-z'|^2}{w^2}\right) \exp\left(\frac{|z-z'$ 

and is shown in Fig. 2(a).

It follows from Eq. (7) that the intensity operators  $\hat{\mathcal{I}}_l$  are constants of motion:  $\hat{\mathcal{I}}_l(z,t) = \hat{\mathcal{I}}_l(z \mp v_l t, 0)$ , the upper (lower) sign corresponding to l=1 (l=2). Then the formal solution for the polariton operators can be written as

$$\hat{\Psi}_{l}(z,t) = \exp[-i\sin^{2}\theta_{l}\int_{0}^{t}dt'\,\hat{\alpha}(z\mp v_{l}(t-t'),t')]$$

$$\times \hat{\Psi}_{l}(z\mp v_{l}t,0).$$
(10)

Equation (10) is our central result. Let us outline the approximations involved in the derivation of this solution. In order to accommodate the pulses in the medium with negligible losses, their duration *T* should exceed the inverse of the EIT bandwidth  $\delta \omega = |\Omega_l|^2 (\gamma_{ge_l} \sqrt{\kappa_0 L})^{-1}$ , where  $\gamma_{ge_l}$  is the transversal relaxation rate and  $\kappa_0 \approx 3\lambda^2/(2\pi)\rho$  is the resonant absorption coefficient on the transition  $|g\rangle \rightarrow |e_l\rangle$ . This yields the condition  $(\kappa_0 L)^{-1/2} \ll T v_l / L < 1$  which requires a medium with large optical depth  $\kappa_0 L \ge 1$  [16]. In addition,



FIG. 2. (a) The 1D dipole–dipole potential  $\Delta(\zeta)$  of Eq. (9) as a function of dimensionless distance  $\zeta = (z-z')/w$ , in units of  $2C/w^3$  Hz. (b) The resulting phase shift  $\phi(\tau) \equiv \phi(vt, L-vt, t)$  of Eq. (14) as a function of dimensionless time  $\tau = vt/w$ , in units of  $2C/(vw^2)$  rad.

the dipole–dipole energy shift should lie within the EIT bandwidth  $\delta \omega$  for all  $|z-z'| \leq L$ , which implies that  $|\Delta(0)| = 2\sqrt{\pi}C/w^3 < \delta \omega$ . Finally, the propagation/interaction time of the two pulses  $t_{\text{out}} = L/v_l$  is limited by the relaxation rate  $\gamma_{gd_l}$  of the  $\hat{\sigma}_{gd_l}$  coherence via  $t_{\text{out}}\gamma_{gd_l} \leq 1$ .

From now on, we assume that  $\theta_{1,2} = \theta$ , i.e.,  $\tilde{g}_1^2 N / |\Omega_1|^2 = \tilde{g}_2^2 N / |\Omega_2|^2$ , which yields  $v_{1,2} = v = c \cos^2 \theta$ . We are interested in the evolution of input state

$$|\Phi_{\rm in}\rangle = |1_1\rangle \otimes |1_2\rangle, \tag{11}$$

composed of two single-excitation polariton wave packets

$$|1_l\rangle = \frac{1}{L}\int dz f_l(z)\hat{\Psi}_l(z)^{\dagger}|0\rangle,$$

where  $f_l(z)$  define the spatial envelopes of the corresponding wave packets l=1, 2 which initially (at t=0) are localized around z=0, L, respectively. For such an initial state, all the relevant information is contained in the expectation values of the polariton intensities  $\langle \hat{\mathcal{I}}_l(z,t) \rangle = \langle \Phi_{in} | \hat{\mathcal{I}}_l(z,t) | \Phi_{in} \rangle$  and the two-particle wave function [7,11,12]

$$F_{12}(z_1, z_2, t) = \langle 0 | \hat{\Psi}_1(z_1, t) \hat{\Psi}_2(z_2, t) | \Phi_{\rm in} \rangle.$$
(12)

With the above solution, for the polariton intensities we have  $\langle \hat{\mathcal{I}}_{1,2}(z,t) \rangle = \langle \hat{\mathcal{I}}_{1,2}(z \mp vt, 0) \rangle = |f_{1,2}(z \mp vt)|^2$ , which describes the shape-preserving counterpropagation of the two polaritons with group velocity v. Substituting the operator solution (10) into Eq. (12), after some algebra, we obtain the following expression for the two-particle wave function:

$$F_{12}(z_1, z_2, t) = f_1(z_1 - vt)f_2(z_2 + vt)\exp[i\phi(z_1, z_2, t)],$$
(13)

$$\phi(z_1, z_2, t) = -\sin^4\theta \int_0^t dt' \Delta [z_1 - z_2 - 2\upsilon(t - t')], \quad (14)$$

which indicates that the dipole–dipole interaction between the two single-excitation polaritons results in the conditional phase-shift  $\phi(z_1, z_2, t)$ . We consider a situation in which at time t=0, the first pulse is localized at  $z_1=0$  and the second pulse is at  $z_2=L$ , while after the interaction, at time  $t_{out}$ =L/v, the coordinates of the two pulses are  $z_1=L$  and  $z_2=0$ , respectively [Fig. 2(b)]. Then the phase shift accumulated during the interaction is spatially uniform, and is given by

$$\phi(L,0,L/v) = -\frac{\sin^4\theta}{v} \int_0^L dz' \Delta(2z'-L) = \frac{2C\sin^4\theta}{vw^2}.$$
 (15)

This remarkably simple result is obtained upon replacing the variable  $(2z'-L)/w \rightarrow \zeta'$  and extending the integration limits to  $L/w \rightarrow \infty$ . The main limitation on the phase shift is imposed by the condition  $|\Delta(0)| < \delta \omega$ . In terms of experimentally relevant parameters, the group velocity is  $v \approx 2|\Omega|^2/(\kappa_0 \gamma_{ge}) \ll c(\sin^2 \theta \approx 1)$ , and we have

$$\phi < \frac{w}{2} \sqrt{\frac{\kappa_0}{\pi L}}.$$
(16)

To relate the foregoing discussion to a realistic experiment, let us assume an ensemble of cold alkali atoms in the ground state  $|g\rangle$  with density  $\rho \sim 10^{14}$  cm<sup>-3</sup> confined in a trap of length  $L \sim 100 \ \mu$ m. The resonant quantum fields with  $\lambda \sim 0.6 \ \mu$ m have the transverse width  $w \sim 30 \ \mu$ m. In the presence of driving fields with appropriate frequencies, the single-photon pulses lead to the (two-photon) excitation of single atoms to the Rydberg states  $|d\rangle$  with quantum numbers  $n \approx 25$  and q = n - 1. The corresponding dipole moment is  $\wp_d \approx 900ea_0$ , while the decay rate of  $|d\rangle$  is  $2\gamma_d \sim 3 \times 10^3$  s<sup>-1</sup>

- M. Nielsen and I. Chuang, *Quantum Computation and Quantum Information* (Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, England, 2000).
- [2] D. P. DiVincenzo, Fortschr. Phys. 48, 711 (2000).
- [3] I. L. Chuang and Y. Yamamoto, Phys. Rev. A 52, 3489 (1995).
- [4] E. Knill, R. Laflamme, and G. J. Milburn, Nature (London)
   409, 46 (2001); J. L. O'Brien *et al.*, *ibid.* 426, 264 (2003); S. Gasparoni, J. W. Pan, P. Walther, T. Rudolph, and A. Zeilinger, Phys. Rev. Lett. 93, 020504 (2004).
- [5] Q. A. Turchette, C. J. Hood, W. Lange, H. Mabuchi, and H. J. Kimble, Phys. Rev. Lett. **75**, 4710 (1995); A. Imamoglu, H. Schmidt, G. Woods, and M. Deutsch, *ibid.* **79**, 1467 (1997); A. Rauschenbeutel, G. Nogues, S. Osnaghi, P. Bertet, M. Brune, J. M. Raimond, and S. Haroche, *ibid.* **83**, 5166 (1999).
- [6] S. E. Harris, Phys. Today 50(7), 36 (1997); M. D. Lukin, Rev. Mod. Phys. 75, 457 (2003).
- [7] M. O. Scully and M. S. Zubairy, *Quantum Optics* (Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, England, 1997).
- [8] L. V. Hau, S. E. Harris, Z. Dutton, and C. H. Behroozi, Nature (London) **397**, 594 (1999);M. M. Kash, V. A. Soutenkov, A. S. Zibrov, L. Hollberg, G. R. Welch, M. D. Lukin, Y. Rostovtsev, E. S. Fry, and M. O. Scully, Phys. Rev. Lett. **82**, 5229 (1999);D. Budker, D. F. Kimball, S. M. Rochester, and V. V.

[17]. With  $\gamma_{ge} \sim 10^7 \text{ s}^{-1}$  and  $\Omega \sim 1.8 \times 10^7 \text{ rad/s}$ , the group velocity is  $v \approx 4 \text{ m/s}$ , and the accumulated phase shift is  $\phi \approx \pi$ . The corresponding fidelity *F* of the phase gate is determined by the bandwidth of the transparency window  $\delta \omega$  and the two-photon coherence relaxation rate  $\gamma_{gd}$ , as discussed above. For the present parameters, condition (16) is satisfied, the optical depth is large  $\kappa_0 L \sim 1.7 \times 10^3$ , while for a cold atomic gas we have  $\gamma_{gd} \approx \gamma_d$ . Therefore the fidelity is mainly limited by the relaxation rate  $\gamma_d$  of Rydberg states and is given by  $F = \exp(-\gamma_d L/v) \gtrsim 0.96$ .

To summarize, we have studied a highly efficient scheme for cross-phase modulation and entanglement of two counterpropagating single-photon wave packets, employing their ultrasmall group velocities in atomic vapors, under the conditions of electromagnetically induced transparency, and the strong long-range dipole-dipole interactions of the accompanying Rydberg-state excitations in a ladder-type field-atom coupling setup. We have solved, in the weak-field and adiabatic approximations, the effective one-dimensional propagation equations for the polariton operators and have shown that the dipole-dipole interaction leads to a homogeneous conditional phase shift that can reach the value of  $\pi$  even if the transverse cross section of the pulses  $w^2$  is much (three orders of magnitude) larger than the diffraction limit  $\lambda^2$ . This is the obvious merit of the present proposal, as compared to previous schemes based on local interactions of photons or slow-light polaritons [9–15], which require the photonic beam cross section to be comparable to the cross section for atomic resonant absorption. Hence our proposal paves the way to the coveted deterministic entanglement of two singlephoton pulses and the realization of the universal photonic phase gate [12].

This work was supported by the EC (QUACS RTN and ATESIT network), ISF, and Minerva.

Yashchuk, ibid. 83, 1767 (1999).

- [9] H. Schmidt and A. Imamoğlu, Opt. Lett. 21, 1936 (1996).
- [10] S. E. Harris and L. Hau, Phys. Rev. Lett. 82, 4611 (1999).
- [11] M. D. Lukin and A. Imamoğlu, Phys. Rev. Lett. 84, 1419 (2000).
- [12] D. Petrosyan, J. Opt. B: Quantum Semiclassical Opt. 7, S141 (2005); e-print quant-ph/0501042.
- [13] I. Friedler, G. Kurizki, and D. Petrosyan, Europhys. Lett. 68, 625 (2004); Phys. Rev. A 71, 023803 (2005).
- [14] A. Andre, M. Bajcsy, A. S. Zibrov, and M. D. Lukin, Phys. Rev. Lett. 94, 063902 (2005).
- [15] M. Masalas and M. Fleischhauer, Phys. Rev. A 69, 061801(R) (2004).
- [16] M. Fleischhauer and M. D. Lukin, Phys. Rev. Lett. 84, 5094 (2000); Phys. Rev. A 65, 022314 (2002).
- [17] T. F. Gallagher, *Rydberg Atoms* (Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, England 1994).
- [18] D. Jaksch, J. I. Cirac, P. Zoller, S. L. Rolston, R. Cote, and M. D. Lukin, Phys. Rev. Lett. 85, 2208 (2000).
- [19] M. D. Lukin, M. Fleischhauer, R. Cote, L. M. Duan, D. Jaksch, J. I. Cirac, and P. Zoller, Phys. Rev. Lett. 87, 037901 (2001).

## VI. THIRRING-LIKE SOLITONS IN EIT

We theoretically show that the giant Kerr nonlinearity in the regime of electromagnetically induced transparency (EIT) in vapor may cause the formation of hitherto unobserved 1D and 2D spatial Thirring-like vector solitons, wherein the nonlinear terms are solely due to the cross-phase modulation that couples two parallel light beams.

## A. Introduction to optical spatial solitons

Optical beams, having narrow transverse profile, can self-trap themselves via the interaction with the nonlinear homogenous media whenever the natural diffraction-broadening of such a beam is balanced by a nonlinear self-focusing mechanism. Such a self-trapped beam is called an optical spatial soliton with solely self phase modulation (SPM) [52, 63]. The optical beam modifies the refractive index in such a way that it generates an effective positive lens, i.e. the refractive index in the center of the beam becomes larger than at the beam's margins. Hence, the phase velocity in the center of the beam is reduced, thus preventing the natural evolution of the wavefront from planar to quadratic. Effectively, the medium is a graded-index waveguide in the vicinity of the optical beam. Provided that the optical beam that induces the waveguide is at the same time a guided mode of that waveguide, the beam propagation becomes stationary. If, in addition, the propagation is stable under noise, then, the beam is a spatial soliton as the stationary propagation can be physically realized. This perspective is known as the self-consistency principle [64]. One can actually use it to find (numerically) the wave-functions and propagation constants of solitons in NL media which do not yield analytic solutions [65]. The mechanisms underlying the large majority of solitons belong to this type. These include solitons in atomic vapor [66], Optical Kerr media [67–69], photorefractives [70], and many others [52, 63]. In Particular, self-trapped soliton in EIT media was first suggested by Hong et al [71]. In their theoretical proposal, the beam is subject solely to self phase modulation in a gas of N-type level atoms.

## 1. Vector and composite solitons

A beam consisting of two (or more) field components that mutually self-trap in a nonlinear medium is called a vector solitons. The field components jointly induce a waveguide and trap themselves within it by properly populating its guided modes. Vector solitons, first suggested by Manakov [72], consist of two orthogonally polarized components in a nonlinear Kerr medium where the self-phase modulation (SPM) and cross-phase modulation (XPM) equally contribute to the potential, that is, each field "feels" its own induced potential (SPM) as well as the other component's induced potential (XPM). As a consequence of the self consistency principle, stationary propagation of a vector soliton is achieved if the field components correspond to guided modes of the waveguide induced by the sum of their intensities. In the degenerate case (Manakov-type solitons), all fields components populate the same mode (typically the fundamental mode) of the waveguide [72, 73]. However, vector solitons can also form when the fields components populate different modes of their jointly induced waveguide, as was predicted in the temporal [74] and spatial [75] domains, and observed in photorefractives [76]. Such solitons are called composite or multi-mode solitons.

## 2. Dark solitons

Dark soliton [77] is the self-trapping of a void of light, which resides inside a uniform background illumination. A narrow dark notch (stripe) borne on an otherwise-uniform light beam that propagates in the center of a linear medium diffracts. However, when the notched beam propagates in a self-defocusing medium, as a result of the illumination the refractive index decreases in the illuminated region (on both side of the notch), whereas at the center of the notch the index remains unchanged. Due to the fact that the index at the center is now higher than in the illuminated regions, the two portions of the beam (on both side of the notch) expand their inner boundaries and reduce the diffraction of the notch. Under certain conditions, the diffraction of the notch is fully eliminated and the dark notch experiences stationary (non-diffracting) propagation as a dark soliton. "Fundamental" (not higher order) dark solitons must possess an anti-symmetric waveform, i.e., their amplitude must undergo a phase jump in the center of the notch. The self-consistent view of a dark soliton is that a dark soliton is the second guided mode at cut-off of the induced waveguide.

# Spatial Thirring-type solitons via electromagnetically induced transparency

## Inbal Friedler and Gershon Kurizki

Department of Chemical Physics, Weizmann Institute of Science, Rehovot 76100, Israel

#### Oren Cohen and Mordechai Segev

Physics Department, Technion-Israel Institute of Technology, Haifa 32000, Israel

Received August 3, 2005; revised manuscript received August 23, 2005; accepted August 25, 2005 We show that the giant Kerr nonlinearity in the regime of electromagnetically induced transparency in vapor can give rise to the formation of Thirring-type spatial solitons, which are supported solely by cross-phase modulation that couples the two copropagating light beams. © 2005 Optical Society of America *OCIS codes:* 190.5530, 270.1670.

Coherence between two levels that is induced by a strong (drive) laser field can give rise to absorption cancellation on another transition in a  $\Lambda$ -shaped atomic level configuration for a weak probe field. Absorption cancellation occurs via destructive interference with the drive field. This phenomenon, known as electromagnetically induced transparency (EIT<sup>1,2</sup>), changes the probe-field dispersion, making its group velocity dependent on the drive field, so that by turning the drive field off one can slow a probe pulse down to a complete standstill.<sup>3</sup> Slow-light manifestations of EIT have attracted considerable attention, in view of their possible use for storing and regenerating quantum states of light in atomic quantum networks.<sup>4</sup> Another nonlinear manifestation of EIT is spatial solitons, which were predicted to form when diffraction is balanced by self-phase modulation<sup>b</sup> (SPM). Whereas the foregoing aspects of EIT pertain to a single probe beam, giantly enhanced Kerr nonlinear coupling of two probe beams is not less promising.<sup>6,7</sup> Its highlight is the dramatically enhanced phase shift (compared with similar shifts in other Kerr media), impressed by one ultraweak probe on another (cross-phase modulation, XPM) in the N-shaped atomic level configuration detailed below. This effect may bring about the deterministic entanglement of two single-photon pulses.<sup>8,9</sup>

Despite the extensive discussion of the giant XPM in EIT media and its recent experimental demonstration,<sup>10</sup> its analysis has been restricted mainly to one dimensional (1D) propagation without considering transverse (diffraction) effects of the cross-coupled beams. Here we study unexplored aspects of the giantly enhanced XPM between two beams subject to EIT: the formation of low-power spatial solitons that arise solely from the balance between diffraction and XPM with no contribution from SPM.

This kind of soliton generically conforms to the massive Thirring model.<sup>11–13</sup> In optics, Thirring-type (holographic) solitons were predicted to occur with the XPM arising from the grating induced by two mutually coherent fields,<sup>14,15</sup> having no SPM contribution. However, even though evidence for holographic

focusing was reported,<sup>16,17</sup> optical Thirring-type solitons have thus far never been observed. This is because it is very difficult to find optical systems with large XPM but lacking SPM altogether. The system proposed in this Letter offers just that and thus supports the formation of such "exotic" optical Thirringtype solitons.

Consider a cold atomic medium containing two species of atoms, A with a  $\Lambda$ -shaped level configuration and B with an N-shaped level configuration (Fig. 1). All the atoms are optically pumped to the ground states  $|b\rangle_{A,B}$ . Atoms A and B resonantly interact with two running-wave fields driving the atomic transitions  $|c\rangle_{A,B} \rightarrow |a\rangle_{A,B}$  with the Rabi frequencies  $\Omega_d^{(A,B)}$ , respectively. In the absence of level  $|d\rangle_B$ , this situation corresponds to the usual EIT for the fields  $\mathcal{E}_{1,2}$ that are acting on the transitions  $|b\rangle_{A,B} \rightarrow |a\rangle_{A,B}$ : in the vicinity of a frequency corresponding to the twophoton Raman resonances  $|b\rangle_{A,B} \rightarrow |c\rangle_{A,B}$ , the medium becomes transparent for both weak fields.<sup>1,2,18</sup> This transparency is accompanied by a steep variation of the refractive index. The field  $\mathcal{E}_1$  dispersively interacts with atoms *B* via the transition  $|c\rangle_B \rightarrow |d\rangle_B$  with the detuning  $\Delta = \omega_{dc}^{(B)} - \omega_1$ . As a result, atoms of species *B* simultaneously provide EIT for the field  $\mathcal{E}_2$  and its cross coupling with the field  $\mathcal{E}_1$ , known as XPM.<sup>6,7,20</sup> Note that the role of atoms A in Fig. 1 is only to provide EIT for the field  $\mathcal{E}_1$ . This is necessary to match



Fig. 1. Atomic level scheme involving two species of atoms A and B, both subject to EIT conditions. The fields  $\mathcal{E}_1$ ,  $\mathcal{E}_2$  interact via Kerr-nonlinear XPM. For the case in which  $\mathcal{E}_{1,2}$  are cw fields, atoms A and  $\Omega_d^{(A)}$  can be ignored, as they are unnecessary.

© 2005 Optical Society of America



Fig. 2. Fundamental-mode Thirring-type solitons. (a)–(c) Soliton profiles for different ratios between the peak amplitudes. (d) Soliton existence curve: FWHM of each field versus the peak amplitude  $\mathcal{E}_2(0)$  at a fixed peak amplitude  $\mathcal{E}_1(0)=1$ . Points a–c correspond to the solitons of (a)–(c), respectively.

the group velocities of the two copropagating weak pulses and thus maximize their interaction time.<sup>20</sup> In what follows we limit ourselves to continuous-wave (cw) fields, so that EIT conditions for field  $\mathcal{E}_1$  are not required, i.e., atoms A, as well as the driving field  $\Omega_d^{(A)}$ , can be dropped. Here we study optical beams with narrow trans-

Here we study optical beams with narrow transverse profiles, so that diffraction plays a significant role, as opposed to earlier treatments of XPM in EIT.<sup>6-9,20-22</sup> Another distinct feature of this problem is that SPM, caused by the coupling of the field  $\mathcal{E}_2$  to the transition  $c \rightarrow d$  in atoms B, or its equivalent for the field  $\mathcal{E}_1$ , is inversely proportional to the detuning of the field from that transition. Hence, assuming that the detuning of field  $\mathcal{E}_2$  is much larger than the detuning of field  $\mathcal{E}_1$  on the same transition, SPM can be neglected and only XPM survives. These two features are responsible for the ability to form a novel type of spatial soliton. The system is described by the following equations for the slowly varying envelopes, obtained perturbatively under the weak-field adiabatic approximation,<sup>18,19</sup> for cw fields and the standard paraxial conditions (i.e., optical beams much wider than the wavelength):

$$2ik_1\frac{\partial}{\partial z}E_1 + \nabla_{\perp}^2 E_1 = -k_1^2\eta |E_2|^2 E_1, \qquad (1a)$$

$$2ik_2\frac{\partial}{\partial z}E_2 + \nabla_{\perp}^2 E_2 = -k_2^2\eta |E_1|^2 E_2, \qquad (1b)$$

where  $\eta = \mu_{dc}^{(B)2} \mu_{ab}^{(B)2} \rho_B / (\Delta | \Omega_d^{(B)} |^2 \epsilon_0 \hbar^3)$ ,  $\rho_B$  is the density of atoms B,  $\mu_{dc}^{(B)}$  and  $\mu_{ab}^{(B)}$  are the  $c \rightarrow d$  and  $a \rightarrow b$  transition dipoles, and  $k_{1,2}$  are the wave vectors of the fields  $E_{1,2}$ , respectively.

In deriving the above equations we have made the experimentally realistic assumption that absorption of both weak fields is negligible over the propagation length.<sup>6,9,20</sup> Rewriting these equations in dimensionless form yields

$$\nabla_{\perp}^{\prime 2} \mathcal{E}_1 + i \frac{\partial}{\partial \zeta} \mathcal{E}_1 + \sigma |\mathcal{E}_2|^2 \mathcal{E}_1 = 0, \qquad (2a)$$

$$a^{2} \nabla_{\perp}^{\prime 2} \mathcal{E}_{2} + i a \frac{\partial}{\partial \zeta} \mathcal{E}_{2} + \sigma |\mathcal{E}_{1}|^{2} \mathcal{E}_{2} = 0, \qquad (2b)$$

where  $a = k_1/k_2$  is the asymmetry parameter,  $\nabla_{\perp}'^2 = \partial^2/\partial\xi^2 + \partial^2/\partial\varsigma^2$ ;  $\xi = k_1 x$ ;  $\varsigma = k_1 y$ ;  $\zeta = (k_1/2)z$ ; and  $\mathcal{E}_i = \sqrt{|\eta|}E_i$ . The sign of the detuning  $\Delta$  (appearing inside the constant  $\eta$ ) is crucial, as it determines the sign of the nonlinearity:  $\sigma = +1$  for positive (red) detuning (focusing) and  $\sigma = -1$  for negative (blue) detuning (defocusing).

It is important to emphasize the basic difference between Thirring-type solitons and Manakov-like vector solitons.<sup>23</sup> The nonlinearity in Manakov-like systems depends on the sum of the intensities of the individual components; that is, SPM and XPM play a symmetric role. Consequently, the constituents of the Manakov-like solitons are bound states of the potential they jointly induce. For Thirring-type solitons, on the other hand, each component feels, and is guided by, a different potential:  $\mathcal{E}_1$  feels the potential induced by  $\mathcal{E}_2$  and vice versa. Note also that *a* must be differ-



Fig. 3. (a) Composite Thirring-type soliton solutions with beam  $\mathcal{E}_1$  in the fundamental (ground-state) mode and beam  $\mathcal{E}_2$  in the dipole (first asymmetric) mode. The amplitude ratio is 1 (equal intensities). (b) Same as (a) for amplitude ratio 2. (c) Propagation of the solution shown in (a): beam  $\mathcal{E}_1$ (upper) and beam  $\mathcal{E}_2$  (lower) without (left) the nonlinearity for one diffraction length and with (right) the nonlinearity for ~10 diffraction lengths. During nonlinear propagation the composite entity splits into two fundamental Thirringtype solitons diverging away from one another. (d) Propagation of the solution shown in (b) in the presence of initial noise. Both components fuse into a single fundamental Thirring-type soliton.

ent from 1: i.e., the fields  $\mathcal{E}_1$  and  $\mathcal{E}_2$ , operating on different transitions, must have different wavelengths. If a=1 the SPM term cannot be neglected, and Eqs. (1) are no longer adequate.

The soliton solutions of Eqs. (2) have been found numerically through the self-consistency method and their propagation has been simulated by using the split-step Fourier propagation method. The asymmetry parameter a has been chosen to take the experimentally reasonable value of 1.0005 throughout our calculations. In what follows we discuss the main features of solitons thus obtained, referring to solutions that are bound in one or two transverse directions as 1D and 2D, respectively.

We first discuss the  $\sigma = \pm 1$  (focusing) case. We have studied various amplitude ratios of fields  $\mathcal{E}_1$  and  $\mathcal{E}_2$  in the presence of noise to find that the fundamental (ground-state mode) mode of the 1D system  $(\nabla_{\perp}'^2 = \partial^2/\partial\xi^2)$  is stable. Figures 2(a)–2(c) present such fundamental Thirring-type solitons with different amplitude ratios. Figure 2(d) shows the existence curve versus the peak amplitude of the second component,  $\mathcal{E}_2(0)$ , when  $\mathcal{E}_1(0)=1$ . Note that the existence curve is governed only by the ratio between the peak amplitudes. Increasing the peak amplitudes of both components by a factor  $\alpha$  results in new widths, FWHM<sub>1</sub>/ $\alpha$ and FWHM<sub>2</sub>/ $\alpha$ .

When seeking Thirring solitons in two transverse dimensions  $(\nabla'_{\perp}^2 = \partial^2 / \partial \xi^2 + \partial^2 / \partial \varsigma^2)$ , we find that the 2D solitons suffer from a weak instability, similar to 2D Kerr solitons.

Next, we have searched for 1D composite (multimode) Thirring-type solitons for which each field is in a different mode.<sup>24</sup> Specifically, we have looked for solitons in which  $\mathcal{E}_1$  and  $\mathcal{E}_2$  are in the fundamental and second (dipole-type) modes, respectively, as was found for holographic solitons<sup>25</sup> and the Manakov-like system.<sup>23</sup> However, our system is not saturable (unlike the one in Refs. 14 and 25), and we find these solutions to be unstable. When the amplitude of the dipole mode is equal to or larger than that of the fundamental mode, the composite entity splits into two fundamental Thirring-type solitons diverging away from one another [Fig. 3(c)]. The splitting occurs irrespective of whether we add initial noise to the ideal solution. On the other hand, when the fundamental component is more intense than the dipole component, they fuse (within several diffraction lengths, depending on the noise) into a fundamental-mode Thirring-type soliton [Fig. 3(d)].

The case of defocusing nonlinearity  $[\sigma=-1 \text{ in Eq.} (2)]$  might have been expected to yield dark 1D or 2D solitons. However, within our model with  $a \neq 1$ , we cannot find such solitons. This is related to the fact that a dark soliton (for any local nonlinearity) is the second bound state of the induced potential at cutoff energy.<sup>26</sup> A Thirring-type EIT dark soliton requires both components to be at the cutoff energy of each

other's induced potential. This requirement prohibits the existence of a dark Thirring soliton unless a=1. Yet, as discussed above, the case a=1 does not represent our EIT system anymore.

To conclude, we have shown that the giant Kerr nonlinearity in the regime of EIT in vapor can lead to the formation of spatial Thirring-like vector solitons, supported solely by cross-phase modulation.

This work was supported by the Israeli Science Foundation through the Center of Excellence on Coherent Matter Wave Optics.

#### References

- 1. S. E. Harris, Phys. Today 50, 36 (1997).
- 2. M. O. Scully and M. S. Zubairy, *Quantum Optics* (Cambridge U. Press, 1997), Chap. 7.
- C. Liu, Z. Dutton, C. H. Behroozi, and L. V. Hau, Nature 409, 490 (2001).
- D. F. Phillips, A. Fleischhauer, A. Mair, R. L. Walsworth, and M. D. Lukin, Phys. Rev. Lett. 86, 783 (2001).
- 5. T. Hong, Phys. Rev. Lett. 90, 183901 (2003).
- H. Schmidt and A. Imamoğlu, Opt. Lett. 21, 1936 (1996).
- 7. S. Harris and L. Hau, Phys. Rev. Lett. 82, 4611 (1999).
- 8. I. Friedler, G. Kurizki, and D. Petrosyan, Europhys. Lett. **68**, 625 (2004).
- I. Friedler, G. Kurizki, and D. Petrosyan, Phys. Rev. A 71, 023803 (2005).
- H. Kang and Y. Zhu, Phys. Rev. Lett. 91, 093601 (2003).
- 11. W. Thirring, Ann. Phys. (N.Y.) 3, 91 (1958).
- 12. A. V. Mikhailov, JETP Lett. 23, 320 (1976).
- 13. In the Thirring model dispersion and/or diffraction result only from linear coupling between two modes.
- O. Cohen, T. Carmon, M. Segev, and S. Odoulov, Opt. Lett. 27, 2031 (2002).
- O. Cohen, R. Uzdin, T. Carmon, J. W. Fleischer, M. Segev, and S. Odoulov, Phys. Rev. Lett. 89, 133901 (2002).
- O. Cohen, S. Lan, T. Carmon, J. A. Giordmaine, and M. Segev, Opt. Lett. 27, 2013 (2002).
- M. Vaupel, C. Seror, and R. Dykstra, Opt. Lett. 22, 1470 (1997).
- M. Fleischhauer and M. D. Lukin, Phys. Rev. Lett. 84, 5094 (2000).
- M. Fleischhauer and M. D. Lukin, Phys. Rev. A 65, 022314 (2002).
- M. Lukin and A. Imamoğlu, Phys. Rev. Lett. 84, 1419 (2000).
- S. E. Harris and Y. Yamamoto, Phys. Rev. Lett. 81, 3611 (1998).
- 22. M. Yan, E. G. Rickey, and Y. Zhu, Phys. Rev. A 64, 041801(R) (2001).
- Z. Chen, M. Acks, E. Ostrovskaya, and Y. Kivshar, Opt. Lett. 25, 417 (2000).
- M. Mitchell, M. Segev, and D. N. Christodoulides, Phys. Rev. Lett. 80, 4657 (1998).
- 25. J. R. Salgueiro, A. A. Sukhorukov, and Y. S. Kivshar, Opt. Lett. 28, 1457 (2003).
- A. W. Snyder, D. J. Mitchell, and B. Luther-Davies, J. Opt. Soc. Am. B 10, 2341 (1993).

## VII. SUMMARY AND CENTRAL CONCLUSIONS

We have studied a novel regime of giant Kerr-nonlinear interaction between two ultraweak optical fields in which the XPM is not accompanied by spectral broadening of the interacting pulses. This regime is realizable in atomic vapors, when a weak probe pulse, upon propagating through the electromagnetically induced transparency (EIT) medium, interacts with a signal pulse that is dynamically trapped in a photonic band gap created by spatially-periodic modulation of its EIT resonance. This scheme avoids the difficulty posed by copropagating pulses: since the conditional phase-shift of each pulse is proportional to the local intensity of the other pulse, different parts of the interacting pulses acquire different phase shifts, which causes their frequency chirp and spectral broadening. The foregoing difficulties may be overcome via controlled modification of the photonic density of states in gaseous EIT media, by modulating their refractive index with an off-resonant standing light wave [48]. By properly tuning the resulting photonic band structure, a propagating signal pulse can be converted into a standing-wave polaritonic excitation inside the photonic band gap (PBG). The trapped signal polariton, having an appreciable photonic component, can impress a large phase shift that is spatially-uniform (across the pulse) upon the propagating probe, at the single-photon level. The advantageous features of the present scheme pave the way for possible QI applications based on deterministic photon-photon entanglement, without the limitations associated with traveling wave configurations [36] and without invoking cavity QED techniques [19, 21, 22, 62].

Another possible scheme for giantly enhanced XPM with suppressed spectral broadening between optically-induced dark-state polaritons in spatially periodic media with multilevel dopants was suggested by us [25]. This mechanism can produce photon-photon entanglement with high fidelity, by combining the advantages of their dispersion in PBG structures and of the strongly enhanced nonlinear optical coupling achievable via EIT in an appropriately doped medium. To this end we have proposed a new class of multimode quantum-field interactions involving quantized EIT-polaritons in PBG structures. We have shown that such interactions allow efficient XPM between a propagating probe pulse and a trapped signal pulse, whose localization is achieved by an adiabatic four-wave mixing process that pulls its frequency into the PBG. This localization allows multiply repeated interaction of the signal with the entire probe pulse. As a result, the combined two-photon state of the system can acquire a conditional phase-shift, which corresponds to the universal cphase logic gate. The phase shift is spatially-uniform and the process may have high fidelity. The proposed schemes may therefore pave the way to quantum information applications, such as *deterministic all-optical quantum computation, dense coding and teleportation* [28].

In the foregoing schemes [24, 25] a rather strong transverse confinement of the pulses close to the minimum of  $\lambda^2$  is needed in order to attain a phase shift of  $\pi$ , which is technically challenging. We have therefore considered a different approach [26], which involves induced dipole-dipole interactions in the EIT medium, and leads to a conditional phase shift of between two single-photon pulses subject to moderate transverse confinement. Instead of resorting to the rather weak short-range collisional interactions, as in [59], we have made use of long-range dipole-dipole interactions between atoms in an internal state which is populated only in the presence of a polariton. If these internal states are Rydberg states, their induced dipole moments in dc fields are large and their interaction can be rather strong. The nonlocal character of the interaction further enhances the effective interaction time. In |26| we have discussed a novel scheme for a strong cross-phase modulation of two counterpropagating single-photon wavepackets, making use of their ultra-small group velocities in atomic vapors, under EIT conditions of, and of their long-range dipole-dipole interactions. We have shown that the dipole-dipole interaction leads to a homogeneous conditional phase shift. The magnitude of this phase shift can reach the value of  $\pi$  even if the transverse cross section of the pulses is much larger than the diffraction limit  $\lambda^2$ . This is in contrast to the previous schemes based on local interactions of photons or slow-light polaritons [24, 25, 34, 36, 46], in which the photonic beam cross section has to be comparable to the cross section for atomic resonant absorption. Thus the present scheme could be used to deterministically entangle two single-photon pulses or realize the controlled-phase universal logic gate [24, 25] under practical conditions.

A more classical venue that has emerged in the course of the research, is concerned with vector solitons formed by two optical beams via XPM within the EIT media. Despite the extensive discussion of the giant XPM in EIT media, and its recent experimental demonstration [38], its analysis has been mainly restricted to one dimensional (1D) propagation, without considering transverse (diffraction) effects of the cross-coupled beams. We have shown [78] that the giant Kerr nonlinearity in the EIT regime in vapor can give rise to the formation of Thirring-type spatial solitons, by two co-propagating light beams. They represent an unexplored aspect of the giantly-enhanced XPM between two beams subject to EIT: the formation of low-power spatial solitons that arise from the balance between transverse diffraction and XPM, with no contribution from self-phase modulation (SPM). This is, to our knowledge, the first physical system supporting spatial solitons with solely XPM interaction (each field "feels" only the potential induced by the other field).

- [1] C. H. Bennett and D. P. DiVincenzo, Nature 404, 247 (2000).
- [2] P. Shor, Proceedings of the 35th Annual Symposium on the Foundations of Computer Science (IEEE Pres, Los Alamitos), 124 (1994).
- [3] D. S. Abrams and S. Lloyd, Phys. Rev. Lett. **79**, 2586 (1997).
- [4] P. Lambropoulos and D. Petrosyan, Fundamentals of Qauntum Optics and Quantum Information, Springer, 2006.
- [5] K. Mattle, H. Weinfurter, P. G. Kwiat, and A. Zeilinger, Phys. Rev. Lett 76, 4656 (1996).
- [6] D. Bouwmeester *et al.*, nature **390**, 575 (1997).
- [7] T. Sleator and H. Weinfurter, Phys. Rev. Lett. 74, 4087 (1995).
- [8] L. M. K. Vandersypen, nature **414**, 883 (2001).
- [9] J. I. Cirac and P. Zoller, Phys. Rev. Lett. 74, 4091 (1995).
- [10] C. Monroe *et al.*, phys. Rev. Lett. **75**, 4714 (1995).
- [11] J. Chiaverini et al., proc. SPIE 6256, 625610 (2006); R. Reichle, D. Leibfried, E. Knill, J. Britton, R. B. Blakestad, J. D. Jost, C. Langer, R. Ozeri, S. Seidelin and D. J. Wineland, Nature 443, 838, (2006).
- [12] G. K. Brennen, C. M. Caves, P. S. Jessen, and I. H. Deutsch, Phys. Rev. Lett. 82, 1060 (1999).
- [13] P. Treutlein, et al., Fortschr. Phys. 54, 702 (2006).
- [14] B. E. Kane, Nature **393**, 133 (1998).
- [15] D. Loss and D. P. DiVincenzo, Phys. Rev. A 57, 120 (1998).
- [16] R. G. Clark, (ed.) Quant. Inform. Comput. 1 (special issue on implementation of quantum computation) 1-50 (2001).
- [17] E. Trajkov, F. Jelezko, J. Wrachtrup, S. Prawer, and P. Hemmer, Fortschr. Phys. 54, 702 (2006).
- [18] Y. A. Pashkin et al., nature 421, 823 (2003).

- [19] A. Rauschenbeutel, G. Nogues, S. Osnaghi, P. Bertet, M. Brune, J. M. Raimond, and S. Haroche, Phys. Rev. Lett. 83, 5166 (1999); A. Imamoglu, H. Schmidt, G. Woods, and M. Deutsch, Phys. Rev. Lett. 79, 1467 (1997); Q. A. Turchette *et al.*, Phys. Rev. Lett. 75, 4710 (1995); L. M. Duan, M. D. Lukin, J. I. Cirac, and P. Zoller, Nature 414, 413 (2001).
- [20] Q. A. Turchette *et al.*, Phys. Rev. Lett. **75**, 4710 (1995).
- [21] J. L. O'Brien, G. J. Pryde, A. G. White, T. C. Ralph, and D. Branning, nature 426, 264 (2003); S. Gasparoni, J. W. Pan, Ph. Walther, T. Rudolph and A. Zeilinger, Phys. Rev. Lett 93, 020504 (2004).
- [22] E. Knill, R. Laflamme and G. J. Milburn, Nature 409, 46 (2001).
- [23] W. H. Zurek, Ann. Phys. (Leipzig) 9, 855 (2000); Ph. Blanchard et al., Decoherence (Springer, 2000); D. Dalvit et al., Phys. Rev. Lett. 86, 373 (2001).
- [24] I. Friedler, G. Kurizki, and D. Petrosyan, Phys. Rev. A 71, 023803 (2005).
- [25] I. Friedler, G. Kurizki, and D. Petrosyan, Europhys. Lett. 68, 625 (2004).
- [26] I. Friedler, D. Petrosyan, G. Kurizki, and M. Fleischhauer, Phys. Rev. A 72, 043803 (2005).
- [27] R. W. Boyd, Nonlinear Optics (Academic Press, San Diego, CA, 1992).
- [28] M. A. Nielsen and I. L. Chuang, Quantum Computation and Quantum Information (Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, UK, 2000).
- [29] J. P. Dowling, J. D. Franson, H. Lee, and G. J. Milburn, Quant. Inf. Proc. 3, 205 (2004).
- [30] M. Fleischhauer and M. D. Lukin, Phys. Rev. Lett 84, 5094 (2000).
- [31] C. Liu, L. V. Hau, Z. Dutton, and C. H. Behroozi, Nature 409, 490 (2001).
- [32] D. F. Phillips, A. Fleischhauer, A. Mair, and R. L. Walsworth, Phys. Rev. Lett. 86, 783 (2001).
- [33] L. V. Hau, S. E. Harris, Z. Dutton, and C. H. Behroozi, Nature 397, 594 (1999).
- [34] M. Lukin and A. Imamoğlu, Phys. Rev. Lett. 84, 1419 (2000).
- [35] D. Petrosyan and G. Kurizki, Phys. Rev. A 65, 033833 (2002).
- [36] S. Harris and L. Hau, Phys. Rev. Lett. 82, 4611 (1999).
- [37] S. Harris and Y. Yamamoto, Phys. Rev. Lett. 81, 3611 (1998).
- [38] H. Kang and Y. Zhu, Phys. Rev. Lett. 91, 093601 (2003).
- [39] E. Yablonovitch, T. J. Gimtter, and K. M. Leung, Phys. Rev. Lett 67, 2295 (1991).
- [40] A. G. Kofman, G. Kurizki, and B. Sherman, J. Mod. Opt 41, 353 (1994).
- [41] M. Woldeyohannes and J. Sajeev, J. Opt. B 5, R43 (2003).

- [42] H. S. Sözüer and J. P. Dowling, J. Mod. Opt. 41, 231 (1994).
- [43] S. Fan, P. R. Villeneuve, R. D. Meade, and J. D. Joannopoulos, Appl. Phys. Lett. 65, 1466 (1994).
- [44] K. M. Ho, C. T. Chan, C. M. Soukoulis, R. Biswas, and M. Sigalas, Solid state Commun. 89, 413 (1994).
- [45] E. Ozbay, A. Abeyta, G. Tuttle, M. Tringides, R. Biswas, C. T. Chan, C. M. Soukoulis, and K. M. Ho, Phys. Rev. B 50, 1945 (1994); N. Yamamoto, S. Noda and A. Chutinan, Japan. J. Appl. Phys. 37, L1052 (1998); J. G. Fleming and Lin S-Y, Opt. Lett. 24, 49 (1999); S. Noda, N. Yamamoto, M. Imada, H. Kobayahi and M. Okano, J. Lightwave Technol. 17, 1948 (1999);.
- [46] H. Schmidt and A. Imamoğlu, Opt. Lett. 21, 1936 (1996).
- [47] T. Opatrny and D.-G. Welsch, Phys. Rev. A 64, 023805 (2001).
- [48] A. Andre and M. D. Lukin, Phys. Rev. Lett. 89, 143602 (2002).
- [49] Y. Rostotsev, A. B. Matsko, and M. O. Scully, Phys. Rev. A 60, 712 (1999).
- [50] M. Bajcsy, A. S. Zibrov, and M. D. Lukin, nature 426, 638 (2003); H. Kang, G. Hernandez, and Y. Zhu, Phys. Rev. Lett. 93, 073601 (2004).
- [51] A. Kuhn, M. Hennrich, and G. Rempe, phys. Rev. Lett. 89, 067901 (2002); C. J. Hood, H. J.
   Kimble and J. Ye, Phys. Rev. A 64, 033804 (2001).
- [52] G. I. Stegman and M. Segev, science 286, 1518 (1999); M. Segev, Opt. Quantum Electron.
   30, 503 (1998).
- [53] Y. S. Kivshar and G. I. Stegeman, Opt. Photon. News 13, 59 (2002).
- [54] D. Petrosyan and G. Kurizki, Phys. Rev. A 65, 033833 (2002).
- [55] S. G. Johnson and J. D. Joannopoulos, Photonic Crystals: The Road from Theory to Practice (Kluwer Academic, Boston, 2002).
- [56] K. Sakoda, Optical Properties of Photonic Crystals (Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 2001).
- [57] S. F. Mingaleev and Y. S. Kivshar, Phys. Rev. Lett. 86, 5474 (2001).
- [58] S. e. Ogawa, Science **305**, 227 (2004).
- [59] M. Masalas and F. M., Phys. Rev. A 69, 061801(R) (2004).
- [60] T. F. Gallagher, Rydberg Atoms (Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 1994).
- [61] A. Rauschenbeutel, G. Nogues, S. Osnaghi, P. Bertet, M. Brune, J. M. Raimond, and S. Haroche, Phys. Rev. Lett. 83, 5166 (1999).

- [62] A. Imamoglu, H. Schmidt, G. Woods, and M. Deutsch, Phys. Rev. Lett. 79, 1467 (1997).
- [63] S. Trillo and W. Torruellas, spatial solitons, (Springer, Berlin, 2001).
- [64] G. Askar'yan, sov. Phys. JETP 15, 1088 (1962); A. W. Snyder, D. J. Mitchell, L. Poladian, and F. Ladouceur, Opt. Lett. 16, 21, (1991).
- [65] M. Mitchell, M. Segev, T. Coskun, and D. N. Christodoulides, Phys. Rev. Lett. 79, 4990 (1997).
- [66] G. E. Bjorkholm and A. Ashkin, Phys. Rev. Lett. **32**, 129 (1974).
- [67] M. Hercher, j. Opt. Soc. Am. 54, 563 (1964); R. Y. Chiao, E. Garmire and C. H. Townes, Phys. Rev. Lett. 13, 479 (1964).
- [68] J. S. Aitchison, A. M. Weiner, Y. Silberberg, M. Oliver, J. L. Jackel, L. D. E., V. E. M., and P. W. E. Smith, Opt. Lett. 15, 471 (1990).
- [69] A. Barthelemy, S. Maneuf, and C. Froehly, Opt. Commun 55, 201 (1985).
- [70] M. Segec, V. G. C., B. Crosignani, P. Diporto, and A. Yariv, phys. Rev. Lett. 73, 3211 (1994);
  M. Segev, M. Shih and G. C. Valley, J. Opt. Soc. Am. B 13, 706 (1996); M. Shih, M. Segev,
  G. C. Valley, G. Salamo, B. Crosignani and P. Diporto, Electron. Lett. 31, 826 (1995); M.
  Shih, M. Segev, G. C. Valley, G. Salamo, B. Crosignani and P. Diporto, Opt. Lett. 21, 324 (1996).
- [71] T. Hong, Phys. Rev. Lett. **90**, 183901 (2003).
- [72] S. V. Manakov, Sov. Phys. JETP 38, 248 (1974).
- [73] J. U. Kang, G. I. Stegman, J. S. Aitchison, and N. Akhmediev, phys. Rev. Lett. 76, 3699 (1996); Z. Chen, M. Segev, T. Coskun and D. N. Christodoulides, Opt. Lett. 21, 1436 (1996).
- [74] D. N. Christodoulides and R. I. Joseph, opt. Lett. 13, 53 (1988); M. V. Tratnik and J. E. Sipe, Phys. Rev. A 38, 2001 (1988); M. Haelterman, A. P. Sheppard, and A. W. Snyder, Opt. Lett. 18, 1406 (1993).
- [75] A. Snyder, S. J. Hewlett, and D. J. Mitchell, Phys. Rev. Lett. 72, 1012 (1994).
- [76] M. Mitchell, M. Segev, and D. N. Christodoulides, Phys. Rev. Lett. 80, 4567 (1994).
- [77] Y. Kivshar and B. Luther-Davies, Phy. Rep. 298, 81 (1998).
- [78] I. Friedler, G. Kurizki, O. Cohen, and M. Segev, Opt. Lett. 15, 3374 (2005).